International Institute of Social Studies

zafing

Exclusion Of Children With Learning Disabilities Within Ghana's Basic Education System: A Study In The Amansie Central District.

A Research Paper presented by:

Patience Adaebsah (Ghana)

in partial fulfilment of the requirements for obtaining the degree of MASTER OF ARTS IN DEVELOPMENT STUDIES

Major:

Social Justice Perspectives

(SJP)

Specialization: Children And Youth Studies

Members of the Examining Committee:

Dr. Daphina Misiedjan Prof. Dr. Karin Arts

The Hague, The Netherlands December 2022

Disclaimer:

This document represents part of the author's study programme while at the International Institute of Social Studies. The views stated therein are those of the author and not necessarily those of the Institute.

Inquiries:

International Institute of Social Studies P.O. Box 29776 2502 LT The Hague The Netherlands

t: +31 70 426 0460 e: info@iss.nl w: www.iss.nl fb: http://www.facebook.com/iss.nl twitter: @issnl

Location:

Kortenaerkade 12 2518 AX The Hague The Netherlands

Contents

List of Tables	v
Table 1 A profile of the study participants15	v
Table 2 Teacher characteristic15	v
Table 3 Inclusion Criteria17	v
Table 4 Themes and frequency within interviews19	v
List of Appendices	v
Appendix A:Interview Guide For Children With Perceived Learning Disabilities 34	v
Appendix B: Interview Guide For Teachers 36	v
Appendix C: Interview Guide For District Special Needs Education Officer 37	v
List of Acronyms	vi
Acknowledgements	vii
Abstract	viii
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Problem Statement	3
1.1.1 Justification and relevance of this research	4
1.1.2 Research objective and questions	5
Chapter 2 Literature Review And Conceptual Framework	6
2.1 Introduction	6
2.2 Literature Review	6
2.2.1 Theoretical Framework	15
2.2.2 Critical Disability Studies	15
2.4 Parity Of Participation	18
Chapter 3 Research Methodology	20
3.1 Introduction	20
3.2 Background information on the study area	20
3.2.1 Demographics Of Respondents	20
3.3.2 Data Collection Techniques	22
3.3.3 Sampling Technique	22
3.3.4 Inclusion Criteria	23
3.3.5 Exclusion Criteria	25
3.3.6 Recruitment Of A Research Assistant	25
3.3.7 Ethics	26
Chapter 4 Analysis	30
4.1 Introduction	30
4.2 How do children with learning disabilities experience learning in classroom?	the 30
4.3 What Type Of Teaching Style Excludes Learners With Learning Disabilities?	34

4.4 How Could The Assessments Prescribed By The Current Curriculum A	llow Room
For CLDS To Demonstrate Meaningful Learning?	38
Chapter 5 Stakeholder Views	41
Chapter 6 Conclusion	46
6.1 Implications For Curriculum Design And Pedagogical Strategies	46
References 53	

List of Tables

Table 1 A profile of the study participants	15	
Table 2 Teacher characteristic	15	
Table 3 Inclusion Criteria	17	
Table 4 Themes and frequency within interv	views	19

List of Appendices

Appendix A:Interview Guide For Children With Perceived Learning Disabilities 34

Appendix B: Interview Guide For Teachers 36

Appendix C: Interview Guide For District Special Needs Education Officer 37

List of Acronyms

BECE	Basic Education Certificate Examinations
GES	Ghana Education Service
CLDS	Children with perceived Learning Disabilities
UNICEF	United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund
ADHD	Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder
MOE	Ministry of Education
SEN	Special Education Needs
JHS	Junior High School

Acknowledgements

Words cannot express how grateful I am to the orange knowledge program/Nuffic. Without this scholarship this masters would not have been a reality. I will always cherish this experience.

I would like to express my profound gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Daphina Misiedjan and my second reader, Prof. Dr. Karin Arts. I am grateful for your guidance and constructive criticisms in making this study a success.

To Almas Mahmoud, I am very grateful for your guidance and support at the time I needed it the most.

I wish to express my appreciation to my colleagues at the Amansie Central district directorate of education. I would not have made it this far without your help.

I am appreciative of my brothers Justine and Dennis, my aunt Patricia, and my uncles Joseph, Isaac, and James. I am also thankful for my parents, Augustine and Florence. I'm grateful to have you as family.

Last but not least, I'm grateful for my friends: Stella, Asumpta-Mary, Mimi, Sylvia, Kofi, Isaac, Frank, Evans, Francis, Kwaku, Aboagye, Sandra, Nicholas, Francis and Mojisola. Thank you for your words of encouragement and for always pushing me to be better. May God Almighty bless you in all of your endeavours.

Abstract

The Universal Declaration of Human Rights states in its first article that, "...all human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights" (United Nations 1949:2). One of such rights is that of education for all children without discrimination (Article 26) (United Nations 1949:5). This idea of non-discrimination, whether based on a handicap or any other basis, is supported by numerous international and state legal instruments and policy papers (UNCRC 1989; UNESCO 2001; African Charter 1999; Ministry of Education 2015:2).

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to examine the exclusions that Ghanaian children with learning disabilities experience in the classroom when they attempt to access the curriculum despite the availability of an established legal and institutional policy framework guaranteeing such rights. Eight children with perceived learning disabilities and five teachers from the Amansie central district participated in this study. In-depth interviews with the participants and non-participant observations provided the primary data. An examination of the curriculum document served as the source of secondary data. Findings show that the learning needs of children with learning disabilities are not sufficiently supported by the school curriculum currently in use, hindering participation with their peers as equals. Additional findings also indicate that teachers are constrained by the prescriptive nature of the curriculum in trying to support this category of learners. The implications for curriculum design and pedagogical practices are discussed.

Relevance to Development Studies

This study adds to the body of knowledge about how children with learning disabilities experience exclusions in the classroom in spite of being integrated into the mainstream educational system. Students may be present in the class but may not be part of it in terms of social and academic membership, demonstrating that the right to an education extends beyond simply having access to a classroom (Ferguson 2008; Peterson et al. 2016: 128). Therefore, inclusive education which could be thought of as belonging within society, goes beyond simply being present in class and includes removing obstacles to participation and accomplishing learning goals through allowing access to the school's curriculum (Lloyd 2008: 226, 234).

The SDG (Sustainable Development Goal) No. 4, which aims to "provide inclusive and equitable quality education and promote lifelong learning opportunities for everyone" (UNESCO 2016), emphasizes this and emphasizes the importance of education in the development debate. To accelerate the achievement of the SDGs and create a lasting change in the living conditions of vulnerable children with learning disabilities, it is necessary to raise awareness of and mitigate these exclusionary practices within basic education in Ghana.

Keywords

Inclusive education; curriculum; exclusion; children with learning disabilities; social justice; universal design for learning; critical disability studies.

Chapter 1 : Introduction

Children with perceived learning disabilities (CLDS) remain one of the largest categories of learners who are excluded from accessing school curricular content within the mainstream classroom (Kerrin 2013; Donald et al. 2010; Wentzel 2016:3-4). Due to the hidden nature of their impairments, CLDS are often labelled as "lazy" (ibid), because they are held to the same standards outlined by a centralized curriculum which provides little cues about and adaptations for such diversities in a mainstream classroom (Fitz and Nikolaidis 2020:203). This "sameness" (Malow-Iroff, Benhar, & Martin, 2008; Timberlake, 2014; Timberlake 2017:50) was precipitated by the efforts of the standards movements to ensure all students learn the same content in the same manner (Resnick and Resnick 1985; Schmoker and Marzano 1999; Ede 2006; Parks and Bridges-Rhoads 2012:309), and seems to have been strengthened by the Salamanca statement's insistence that all children irrespective of degree of disability should be educated within the same mainstream classroom to combat discriminatory behaviours towards disability (UNESCO 1994).

The Salamanca statement however, calls for a "flexible curriculum, instructional and assessment strategies to enable access for all children" (ibid), insisting that schools must make room for "the different learning styles and rates of absorption of educational contents" (UNESCO 1994). These learning styles include "auditory, visual and kinesthetics learners" (Chetty et al. 2019: 614) as well as multiple intelligences such as "linguistic, logical, spatial, bodily/kinesthetics', musical, interpersonal and intrapersonal types (Snyder 2000: 13). In fulfilling this right to education, other international legal frameworks such as Article 24 of the convention on the Rights of persons with Disabilities (United Nations 2007:16-17), the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (Article 23) (UNICEF 1989), the African charter on the rights and welfare of the child (Article 11) (Unity 1999 :1), the Dakar framework on Education for all (World Education Forum 2000 :20) and the sustainable development goals (SDG4), entreat all states to provide inclusive education opportunities for all, especially for children with disabilities who suffer various forms of discrimination (Kurth et al. 2018 :471). As such standardised curricular are usually intended to be used to bridge the learning gaps between fully resourced classrooms with experienced teachers and deprived classrooms which have unskilled teachers, by providing them with pre-determined activities to achieve equitable education for all (Adams and Engelmann 1996;Parks and Bridges-Rhoads 2012:311). Yet, the mainstream school curriculum which was designed for

the "typical learner" (Smith 2006; Petersen 2016:20) excludes others learners outside this category (ibid). This implies that has become a major barrier limiting CLDS' access to meaningful learning activities within the classroom.

The inclusive education policy of Ghana draws richly from the Salamanca statement and international legal frameworks outlined above (Ministry of Education 2015). The enactment of the inclusive education policy in 2015 was in recognition of the fact that there are various individual innate characteristics which prevent children from accessing quality education in the classroom in addition to environmental and social circumstances (Ministry of Education 2015: 1-2). Therefore it set to create a conducive learning environment for students with severe and students with mild special needs (MoEYS 2003;Ametepee and Anastasiou 2015: 146) by adopting flexible curricular (MOE 2015:26). The mild disabilities include dyslexia, dysgraphia, dyscalculia, dyspraxia, dyslexia and ADHD (MOE 2015:40).

However, in Ghana children with severe and visible disabilities like physical disabilities are educated in segregated special schools whilst those with disabilities which are not easily visible "such as partial visual and hearing impairments, behavioural problems, and learning disabilities attend regular schools, usually without identification or assessment" (Nketia 2018: 70). Due to the lack of such assessments, the national estimate by UNICEF, which found 21% (UNICEF 2020; 2021:23) of the total child population between the ages of 5 and 17 years with one or more functional difficulties, learning disabilities included, could be higher because disability is common among rural residents who are difficult to reach (WHO 2011; Ghana Statistical Service 2014: 32). This was demonstrated by a study done by Attah (2010), which Norman et al. (2021:2) mentioned. In her study, she discovered that around 70% of the 131 children sampled in the four schools under investigation had one or more learning disabilities in "reading, spelling, or mathematics" (ibid:96). The fact that learning disabilities are so common raises concerns since the current system, and the basic school curriculum in particular, is not designed to effectively accommodate children with learning disabilities.

To make the rigid school curriculum more accessible, reforms were introduced in 2018 to move away from the objectives-based curriculum used from 2007 to 2012 to the standard-based one (MOE 2018: 15). The reforms emphasize that teaching and learning should be learner-centred with activity-based practical activities, guided by the concepts of differentiation and scaffolding and universal design for learning (UDL) principles to enable access for diverse learners (Ministry of Education 2018:3,14). All of which are geared towards making the learning process enjoyable for pupils. It also proposed an extension of the school hours, pushing the closing time by an hour to enable learning goals to be accomplished

(Ministry of Education 2018:61-62). Yet, since 2018 various subject syllabi and textbooks have not been distributed to schools for use (Aboagye and Yawson 2020: 10). This implies that teachers are still relying on the old rigid curriculum and are probably still using top-down teaching methods prescribed by it, which have been found to be exclusionary (Ako 2019: 60). This suggests that attempts at democratizing to involve all children with and without learning disabilities in the learning environment has since stalled through government inaction.

1.1 **Problem Statement**

The problem in this context is that the school curriculum in use excludes children who suffer learning disabilities which are not considered serious enough to be admitted into the segregated special schools, but struggle to fit within the normal school for their able bodied counterparts because the curriculum in use is not flexible and differentiated. The entire learning experience for children with learning disabilities therefore is marked by low expectations and academic achievements because they are competing in a learning environment "with a set of pre-determined norm related instructional and assessment standards meant for non-disabled children" (Young 1990; Lloyd 2008:228-229).

The major problem facing Ghana's educational sector especially the pre-tertiary level is a restrictive and overloaded junior high school curriculum geared towards passing the basic education certificate examinations (Armah 2017:6). Hence the rigid nature of school curriculum coupled with its "fragmented nature", is regarded as one of the major reasons CLDS are unable to access education at the basic school level (ibid). This implies that for a diverse group of children who enter the mainstream school system, a section of them face barriers related to learner interaction with an inflexible and inaccessible content, instructional and assessment methods prescribed by the school curriculum which prevents effective participation in the learning process (Rose and Meyer 2002; Meo 2010: 22). Among these diverse groups, are children who have learning disabilities which are considered invisible and mild (Donald et al, 2010; Wentzel 2016:3), and sometimes difficult to detect. These include dysgraphia, dyscalculia, dyspraxia, dyslexia (MOE 2015:40) and impedes their ability to participate in learning activities such as reading, spelling, writing, and accounts for one of the reasons children drop out of school (Ananga 2011: 380). The study by Attah (2010) demonstrated that children with such learning disabilities generally have poorer learning outcomes when compared to their colleagues without these conditions in the mainstream classroom setting (:97), because they show how knowledge was learned differently from the required timed pen to paper tests (Anglada 2010; Attah 2010:97).

Consequently, it may be assumed that CLDS account for part of the 30% (UNICEF 2020: 33) of the total student population in Ghana who drop out of basic school because their learning needs are not adequately supported hence their low motivation to stay. Overall, the goal of this study was to discover and comprehend how learning activities prescribed by the school curriculum excludes children with learning disabilities. In this context, exclusion referred to a child's incapacity to engage in curriculum-required learning activities due to a perceived learning disability.

1.1.1 Justification and relevance of this research

Owing to CLDS' inability to perform academically like the general school population, they are sometimes labelled as "lazy, disruptive or disobedient" (Donald et al. 2010; Wentzel 2016: 3). Name calling, "stigma, discrimination and abuse" (Okyere, Aldersey, & Lysaght, 2019; Norman et al. 2021:2) at the hands of teachers and their colleagues negatively impacts the self-esteem of CLDS and affects their ability to interact with their colleagues as peers (Hargreaves et al. 2021:89-90). Consequently, children with learning disabilities drop out of school, which could have negative repercussions for the human capital development of Ghana. This can hinder the country's ability to achieve the sustainable development goal targets such as ensuring universal education for all children (goal 4), ending generational cycles of poverty (goal 1) and ending maternal mortality (goal 3) because an educated populace aids in the realisation of these targets (UNICEF 2016).

Studies on CLDS on the continent and at the national level have largely focused on teachers efforts at differentiating the school curriculum to help all children access it (Wentzel 2016; Abosi and Alhassan 2017:72-73). This study however seeks to give a voice to the children with learning disabilities themselves to articulate how the learning experience in the classroom has been for them. This study could throw more light on how cohorts within the "normal" group of children experience basic education in Ghana. This research is therefore intended to add to the body of previous knowledge on factors which leads to exclusions from school and subsequent social exclusions.

1.1.2 Research objective and questions

The main objective of this study was to investigate whether CLDS actually participate and benefit from the learning process in the classroom by looking at their lived experiences. The main research question was: What are the curriculum-related factors that prevent children with perceived learning disabilities from engaging in the learning process?

To collect data, these sub questions were asked;

- 1. How do children with learning disabilities experience learning in the classroom?
- 2. What type of teaching style excludes children with learning disabilities?
- How could the assessments prescribed by the current curriculum allow room for CLDS to demonstrate meaningful learning?

Chapter 2 Literature Review And Conceptual Framework

2.1 Introduction

This section contains relevant literature reviewed with regards to how inflexible school curricula prevents CLDS from engaging in learning which is meaningful for them and the unfair assessments of such knowledge which reflects in low achievements. It also focused on how teachers are constrained by prescribed learning goals and standardized assessments in their desire to help modify the curriculum to meet the needs of such children. First of all a definition of learning disabilities is provided.

2.2 Literature Review

According to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5) of the American Psychiatric Association, , specific learning disabilities fall under the category of neurodevelopmental disorders and manifests in a person's inability "to perceive or process information efficiently and accurately" (APA 2013:32). Noticed within formal schooling, learning disabilities manifests itself as permanent constraints in acquiring basic foundational cognitive "skills in reading, writing, and/or math (ibid). The definition goes further to indicate that specific learning disabilities do not only occur in academically poor students but also the "intellectually gifted" students who may struggle with learning demands of particular studies and is noticed during time bound examinations (ibid). This may have negative repercussions for their continuous stay in academia and subsequent occupations in adult life because of their failure to acquire these skills (ibid).

Similarly, the National Health Service (UK) in 2022 observed that a person with learning disabilities struggles to experience "new things" in the course of their life. They may also have challenges comprehending complex ideas or knowledge, acquire new skills or being responsible for themselves even though some of them manage to do so with little or no help (NHS, 2022). It went further to list the suspected causes of learning disabilities which includes; ailments during pregnancy, lack of oxygen in babies during child birth, genetic transmission of such disabilities from parents to children, early childhood diseases like meningitis and injuries (ibid). This results in children or people with ordinary or "above

6

average" intelligence as indicated by The Learning Disability Association of America (LDAA, 2022). Subsequently, between a person's potential and what they actually do, there frequently seems to be a gap. Because of this, learning difficulties are sometimes referred to as "hidden disabilities" because the individual may appear to be completely "normal" and to be very bright and brilliant, but may not be able to display the skill level expected of someone their age (ibid). These include; dyslexia, dysgraphia, dyscalculia (ibid).¹

Learning happens in pupils when they are able to relate new ideas to what they previously know (Piaget 1926; Hong and Chick 2013: 31) and this involves the "simultaneous use" of the individual's "auditory, visual and perceptual " awareness to discern what is been taught (Laasonen, Service, and Virsu 2001; Hong and Chick 2013: 31). That said, for children with learning disabilities this process is not linear because there is a mismatch in the senses involved in learning processes (Hong and Chick 2013, p 32). This implies that for this group of children, new knowledge is processed much more slower than their able-bodied colleagues who grasp new concepts easily, or the message put across by the teacher is lost completely for CLDS who may be unable to connect abstract ideas with previous knowledge within the limited time frame dictated by the curriculum for lessons. This is reflected in wide achievement gaps between children with and without learning disabilities within the mainstream classroom (Bouck and Joshi 2012:140) and is indicated by the following literature.

Gilmor et al. (2019) conducted a meta-analysis of 23 literature reviewed to ascertain the extent of achievement gap between students with and without learning disabilities in reading comprehension. They conducted a quantitative synthesis of "180 effect sizes from the 23 studies between the period January 1, 1997 and April 26, 2016" (:334). The findings showed that children with learning disabilities, behavioural disorders and other health impairments on an average were 3.3 years behind when it came to their reading skills, when compared to their colleagues without such disabilities. However, one major limitation with this study is that all students with disability types were lumped together and not looked at individually (:342). This reflects a wide shift in focus away from children with milder forms of learning disabilities to other categories within the mainstream classroom (Polloway 2004; Smith 2006;

¹ The use of the term CLDS in this study refers to the APA's specification as specific learning disabilities and learning difficulties by the NHS. The national inclusive policy does not provide detailed definition of learning disabilities which is specified in the document as mild learning difficulties (Ministry of Education 2015:31). This informs the use of the American Psychiatric Association (APA, 2013) and the United Kingdom's national health services' definition of this category of disability.

Bouck and Joshi 2012: 139). Additionally, the percentages of biases in the literature reviewed were not stated and this makes it problematic to accept findings wholeheartedly for generalization purposes.

In a similar vein, Fuchs et al. (2015) investigated achievement gaps for very low attaining pupils such as CLDS, as a function of whether they receive inclusive fraction instruction or specialized fraction intervention when compared to their peers as the curriculum became more challenging. Data from three "randomized control trials" carried out in three consecutive years in an urban school district with a sample size of 203 students chosen from 147 classrooms, was gathered (:137). Students in the fourth grade who scored poorly-below the 10th percentile-were targeted, and either individualized, inclusive fraction education or focused action interventions were given to these children at random. In light of the transition to the common core state standards for curriculum, the impact of both interventions was evaluated in terms of the students' better grades in comparison to their able-bodied counterparts (:140). Despite the lack of empirical evidence supporting the kind of inclusive teaching methods used through classroom observation, results revealed that, on average, students' post-test scores improved across both the inclusive teaching and the specialized intervention groups, with the specialized instruction class performing somewhat better than the inclusive instruction classes (:150). The evidence showed standard deviation values for comparing fractions ranged from 0.8 to 1.67, and for the calculation measure, they ranged from 0.87 to 2.54 (ibid). This appears to show that children with learning disabilities can learn if their teachers provide them with the necessary help. This supports the social model of disability's claims that the environment, not the learner's traits, is to blame for disabilities (Shakespeare 2006; Anastasiou and Kauffman 2017:378). The social model contends that societal attitudes of prejudice and discrimination play a crucial role in explaining why some disabilities have a negative impact on the welfare of those who have them (Blustein 2012: 575). As a result, disabilities arise from a person's limitations in interacting with their physical surroundings, institutions, and societal norms, which prevents this group of people from fully participating in their communities. (Goodley 2001; Haegele and Hodge 2016: 197). They suggest removing these barriers by overhauling social processes and, consequently, the way the educational system is set up to ensure that everyone has the chance to participate (ibid). Restructuring the curriculum in light of this context might entail tailoring the level of difficulty to each student's abilities and allotting enough time for instruction to support learning for each of them.

However, additional findings from the study conducted by Fuchs et al., 2015 demonstrated that the learning outcomes for the groups of children without disabilities significantly improved as the fraction curriculum grew wider and more challenging. Despite the inclusive initiatives, this increased the gap between the CLDS and their typical colleagues (:152). This agrees with the medical paradigm, which views disability as a biological flaw that must be treated or managed in order for a person to function in society. They contend that any sort of impairment is deeply ingrained in a person's body and cannot be eliminated or remedied by merely altering social and environmental systems to allow them to carry out daily activities as those who are not experiencing such difficulties would (Anastasiou and Kauffmann 2017: 377). This seems to imply that for some people, it is a truth and reality that their bodily functions are flawed and that they may require medical assistance in order to live a life that resembles one that is normal. As such, to place all the blame on external policies and structures may imply one is demeaning their lived experiences. This was made clear in Arnold et al's systematic evaluation of 176 academic articles published between 1980 and 2012 to assess the long-term consequences of ADHD on children's academic achievement. The study's quantitative analysis revealed that when the condition went untreated, it had a negative impact on the results of academic assessments over the long term (2020: 81) because of the condition's connection with learning disabilities (Khushabi et al. 2006; Afeti and Nyarko 2017: 1). Overall, when the therapies worked better, it led to better note-taking, higher grades, and better social skills (Arnold et al. 2020: 81).

At the national level, Afeti and Nyarko (2017) aimed to find out how common ADHD was in the Hohoe municipality in Ghana and its impact on learning outcomes of affected children when compared to other students who were not affected. Using a "simple random method", ten schools were selected and 400 children selected for data collection. Data was collected using "the disruptive behaviour disorder rating scale which includes the three subtypes of ADHD among pupils in the form of a close-ended questionnaire" (:2). Teachers were tasked to fill the questionnaire for the children because they were presumed to know the students better. This may have opened up the study to teacher bias and might limit the reliability of such information. Findings showed 12.8% of pupils sampled had ADHD, according to the analysis (:5). In comparison to females (10.5%), males had a higher prevalence rate of (14.4%). Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, hyperactivity disorder, and the mixed subtype all had prevalence rates of 8.0%, 8.5%, and 3.8%, respectively (ibid). The findings on academic achievement demonstrated a substantial difference in academic

performance across the various core subjects like mathematics, English language and science, between students with ADHD-positive status and those with a negative status (:6).

The school curriculum's impact on the teaching practices was illustrated by Timberlake et al. (2017), when they sought the views of ten teachers using a semi structured guide on how their authority and ability to teach a diverse classroom is limited by a prescriptive guide (47). The findings showed that whilst some participants saw it positively as a structure to direct teaching and learning activities, others saw it as "robotic" (:49) which made classrooms "less fun" (ibid) because they have to stick to the "aggressive pacing" (:50) of prescribed activities with little differentiation. The effect of this is that teachers in this study equated equity to holding all children irrespective of disability to the same standards and high expectations, implying that even if they had knowledge of differentiation techniques, it might not be utilized because of the belief that mere exposure to the curriculum is enough. This was evidenced by Parks and Bridges-Rhoads 2012 ethnographic study of a teacher. They realised that even though the teacher was conversant with different innovative pedagogical practices (:318), she followed strictly the rote learning strategies encouraged by the curriculum because of accountability structures (:316). Additionally, the findings showed that teacher's interactions with children were "more automatic and less thoughtful" when they followed the curriculum guide (:321). Admittedly, teacher competencies in practising inclusive pedagogical strategies for handling a diverse class depends on the "inclusive competency training for teachers" (Majoko 2019:3) which to a large extent is influenced by training from "pre-service and in-service" education (Flecha & Soler, 2013; Forlin, 2010; Kuyini & Mangope, 2011; Majoko, 2016; Majoko 2019:4) and number of years of experience within the field. This gives educators the confidence to be flexible (Timberlake et al 2017:50).

Taking into consideration the effect of inclusive instructional practices on CLDS' access to and participation in the classroom, Finkelstein, Sharma and Furlonger 2021, looked at what those practices entail. They conducted a thematic analysis of 13 literature reviewed with the aim of determining the types of teaching practices which promoted higher levels of inclusiveness in the classroom. Overarching themes extracted from the literature were grouped under " collaboration and teamwork", "determining progress", "instructional support", "organizational practices" and "social /emotional/ behavioural support"(:747, 748). These five themes guided the direct observation of teachers in inclusive classrooms. The findings from the study showed a general teachers willingness to work with stakeholders within and outside the school environment improves inclusive instructional practices (:747). With regards to assessing and monitoring students' participation in the school curriculum, a whole child approach is adopted and teachers are not overly focused on grades (:753-754). Additionally, emotional support was provided to students in the literature reviewed to foster a positive learning environment. However, the use of observation opens the study up for biases and not all teacher inclusive practices can be directly observed. In sum, inclusive teaching practices distilled from the literature implies that aside the skills and knowledge the profession demands in introducing new ideas to children, being emotionally invested in children's welfare is required in making sure a diverse classroom feels a sense of belonging.

In addition, a qualitative study conducted by Florian and Black-Hawkins 2011 in two primary schools in Scotland to examine how teachers implemented teaching practices which included everyone involved 11 teachers who were observed and interviewed on how they translated inclusive theories into practice (:815-816). Findings from their analysis showed that school policies on grouping children based on ability levels as well as policies within the educational system impeded on teachers' abilities to adopt innovative teaching and assessment methods to improve learning sometimes through play (:819). Their study found out that these policies limited teacher's agency in deciding what teaching practices was best for their students (:820).

This was confirmed by Nguyen et al, 2022. Using a combination of both quantitative and qualitative methods, the study looked into how teachers perceived their freedom within the professional space to teach mathematics. The quantitative research was carried out in the United States of America to examine the impacts of mathematics teacher professional improvement and certification in curricular content on their classroom instructional practices (:5). The two year graduate program was based on the vision of a state sanctioned body to oversee mathematics instruction. The national council of teachers of mathematics provided general guidelines on how to teach the subject, mandatory textbooks and suggested time to be spent on various topics. Lastly, it carried out standardized assessments for measurement purposes. The surveys and interviews of a sample size of 56 teachers, comprising of 25 professionally upgraded and 31 non-upgraded teachers was analysed quantitatively (:670). Analysis of the data revealed that 24.53% of participants had positive perceptions about their professional space given the pre-set curricular and pedagogical guidance from the state and district, whilst 75.47% of teachers felt that such oversight bodies' work hindered their

flexibility in math instruction (:671). However, when teachers had greater control over the daily activities within the classroom, their negative perceptions changed towards state policies and curricular frameworks (:678). This implies that when it came to student learning , a prescriptive curriculum with goals and competencies, and time bound standardized

assessments (Erss 2018: 245) limits teacher freedoms in ensuring everybody learns especially CLDS. In situations where teachers are held responsible for students performance during final exams, it may misplace the priority of learning to just passing examinations.

In regard of teacher freedom to adapt curriculum, a study was conducted by Almumen 2020 to investigate how the universal design for learning (UDL) was adopted to help all students, including those with learning difficulties, have access to a variety of learning environments. Five teachers were chosen at random to provide their opinions and was supplemented by personal observation of their UDL practices in the inclusive classroom. (:4). Analysis of the qualitative data collected showed that though Kuwaiti law did not explicitly demand the use of UDL instructional practices, teachers studied and practiced it on their own because of the perceived benefits to children with and without disabilities (:11). Overall, the framework reduced barriers CLDS faced in accessing the general curriculum through technology. Participants observed provided multiple ways of engaging students in showing them how to build tents in the desert using practical items (:8). They were also observed presenting ideas in multiple ways using multi-sensory instructional techniques to engage students with different categories of difficulties and engage them in their preferred learning styles (:9). Although the use of interviews together with direct observation enhanced the validity of the findings, the sample size of five teachers makes generalizations of findings impossible. Additionally, the focus of the study was too broad and would have been prudent to narrow its lens to early childhood.

A similar study was conducted by Garbutt et al. 2018, in the Trans-Nzoia county in Kenya on teacher support strategies used in supporting learners with disabilities. With a sample size of 351, the researchers used both qualitative and quantitative methods to determine the types of strategies used to support children with learning disabilities (:164). Findings showed that instructors interviewed used the concept of UDL under the broad social constructivists theoretical framework as one of the strategies in making the general curriculum accessible to CLDS (:167). It showed "that 64.7% of instructors claimed to always support children with learning difficulties", "64.4% undertook remedial activities to help children with learning disabilities" and "58% actually used several support strategies" (:174). This means that in reality only 58% of the total participants actually implemented inclusive practices that included every child with or without difficulties. Teachers assisted learners by moving those with mild visual impairments closer to the chalk board, giving them easier assessments and provided individualized support for CLDS (:176). The major limitation identified in this study was the use of interviews, focus group discussions to elicit responses from teachers without confirming through direct observation of teaching and learning activities as it happened for verification purposes. Noticeably absent was the voice of the students in both studies to ascertain whether these strategies were beneficial for them. This may have accounted for the high percentage of teachers claiming to use differentiated instructional practices. Additionally, there was no mention of the use of assistive devices to facilitate learning which may be attributed to the lack of financial resources in such a developing country (Willoughby et al 2019:440).

In line with critical disability's critique of western conceptions and dominance in the area of disability studies, Song 2016 questioned the universality of the UDL. Song found in a study in two township schools in South Africa that the unique history and socio economic conditions of the country marginalizes groups of people with disabilities who are unable to secure adequate funding for the educational needs of children as such, the implementation of UDL principles is not feasible given the requirements (917). Thus UDL is viewed as another western imposition on the global south (:912-913).

In attempts to measure the educational goals and experiences outlined by the school curriculum, formative and summative assessments are used (Black and Wiliam 2018: 553-554). Formative assessment in this context means testing used for modifying instruction to improve learning whilst summative assessments are used for grading and accountability purposes (Hayward 2015: 30). However, when policy makers use summative tests as a way of policing instruction in classrooms and justification for allocating resources, then teachers' attention shifted from learning as a process to preparation for standardized testing (Madaus and Russell 2010: 21). These were found to be useful for individual and school ranking purposes (Black and Wiliam 2010: 85). Consequently, children with lower grades developed low self-images since they saw their worth tied to such grades (ibid).

This was seen" in a five year longitudinal study of 23 school pupils" conducted by Hargreaves et al. in four London primary schools to take a look at how these children's status as underachievers impacts their social interactions in school (2019: 82). Even though analysis focused on only qualitative data gathered during the first year, findings revealed that these groups of children associated success in school with hard work which is, putting in extra hours, listening attentively, being obedient and knowing the curriculum content better than others, all of which they tied to their suitability for future employment prospects (: 85-87). This implies that for low achieving students, they perceived that in order to catch up with the high achieving colleagues, they needed to sacrifice leisure hours both at school and at home to emulate them or surpass their grades. It also showed that the focus on specific goals excluded children's interests which inhibited their ability to express themselves and interests as individuals (:88). Their low status made them vulnerable to bullying. The children expressed generally negative feelings towards learning which ranged from frustration to boredom and self-inflicted stigma (:89). Overall, findings from this study seems to suggest that their low achieving status made them subordinate to their peers in spite of the fact that they attend same school and participate in the same class lessons. Such feelings of low selfesteem may limit their ability to interact with their peers and in the society as they grow older.

Lastly, in a study by Marino et al. 2014, students with learning disabilities and their peers were provided with multiple representations of information and alternative assessment strategies through video games. Findings showed that this innovative formative exercise excited the students and afforded them the chance to apply practically what they had learnt in a science lesson. The students with learning disabilities indicated their preference for this type of assessment because it afforded them a chance to demonstrate their strengths as compared to paper and pen assessments which excludes them (:94-95). Subjecting all learners to the same summative evaluations have been found to discourage students with learning disabilities who receive very low grades from continuing their education in Ghana (Kwapong and Owusu-Acheampong 2021: 43), which is one of the main reasons why children leave school early (Acheampong et al. 2006; Kwapong and Owusu-Acheampong 2021: 39).

In conclusion, this a review of relevant literature related to how learning disabilities in children reflects in wide achievement gaps between them and their colleagues in mainstream classrooms. It also looked at teacher perceptions of the curriculum's impact on their pedagogical practices. Lastly, it looked at how assessments impacted the self-esteem of CLDS and how they would have preferred to demonstrate what they learn differently.

2.2.1 Theoretical Framework

To demonstrate that the inclusion of CLDS in a regular classroom does not automatically result in access to the curriculum (Pugach and Warger 2001: 195), I connect theories and concepts from disability studies, Universal Design for Learning, and social justice under the conceptual framework. A conceptual framework like this can reveal how CLDS are excluded from the academic and social life of the schooling experience.

2.2.2 Critical Disability Studies

This study utilized the concepts of ableism and disablism in critical disability studies to draw out exclusionary beliefs and practices children in this study context face as a result of their inclusion in the mainstream school. It was utilized to explain how notions of ableism within Ghanaian society has influenced pedagogy and assessments in the basic school system to the extent that right from the design stage of the school curriculum, much attention is not paid to how CLDS will access it. Ableism is dominated by the belief that a typical human body functions according to a shared communal view of how a normal body and mind should look and function like to fit within society (Campbell 2019:147-148). As such, any deviation from this ideal is frowned upon and seen as disablism. Steps are then taken to fix and cure the anomaly. Those unable to fit within the prescribed box are cast as "dishuman" or the "the other" (Goodley and Runswick-Cole 2014; Goodley, Runswick-Cole and Liddiard 2016: 774). This corresponds to the views of the medical model of disability which situates the responsibility for fixing impairments at the individual level to ensure people function properly within society (Haegele and Hodge 2016:194). Disabilities are thus seen as an individual biological and medical predicament. A major critique of this model is that when it comes to mental, intelligence and behavioural health issues, it promotes "stigmatization" (Hogan, 2019: 16).

This is in sharp contrast to the social model whose earliest proponent Engel, called for the need to move away from the "medical laboratory" (ibid) in finding the causes of disabilities to the individual's "social environment" (ibid). Arguments for this model state that disability is society's reaction to people with biological "impairments" (Oliver 1990; Gallagner et al. 2014: 1123). As such, institutional barriers and unequal power structures create a huge gap between disabled people's potential and their actual achievement when compared with their non-disabled counterparts (ibid). Proponents of the social model therefore situate the problem of non-participation of a person with disability within his/her "environment" (Siebers 2008; Gallagner et al. 2014: 1123), which includes "the cultural, economic, institutional, and educational practices" (ibid).

Apart from these visible structures, the social model is particularly interested in norms, experiences, beliefs, language, attitudes and interpretations about the types of bodies which are desired and belong within the cultural context (Anastasiou and Kauffman 2017). This is evident when the focus is on learning disabilities which are easily open to stigmatization (Gallagner et al. 2014: 1124). The social model therefore calls for the removal of societal barriers to the full participation of persons with impairments.

Situating it within the Ghanaian context, a study done by Avoke, (2002:770-771) established the prevalence of negative attitudes towards "mental retardation" which has been subjected to prejudices and attributed to religious causes. Through socialisation children are taught the societal needs and the required abilities to meet such needs (Egan 2014:65). They are taught which bodies deviate from the norm. These negative attitudes are in response to such perceived defects and reflect in the negative labelling of persons with learning impediments (Corsini and Auerbach; Avoke 2002: 772) which has seeped into Ghanaian mainstream schools as evidenced by a study by Mantey (2017: 21). This seems to suggest that what a society values and wishes to preserve may find its way into educational curricula through behaviours it encourages and sometimes discourages, and the standards it expects every child to achieve to earn respect. Therefore the basic school curricula's overloaded content, limited time allocations to topics and over emphasis on the knowledge and understanding domains instead of practical hands-on application of such knowledge (Ghartey-Ampiah 2006: 12) has inadvertently led to a situation where teachers equate learning with the whole class ability to memorize and repeat facts verbatim in assessments (Acheampong et al. 2006:171). This means that a child's inability to perform such tasks may be interpreted as deviation from the normal.

Taking the work of Avoke (2002:770-771) as evidence, it can be argued that the Ghanaian school system can be considered a platform for promoting ableist notions of being through curriculum, classroom and pedagogical organizations (Goodley et al. 2019: 988). This implies that ableist presumptions that have low expectations of CLDS' performance undermine their educational achievement through one size fits all instructional strategies and standardised assessments that do not challenge them sufficiently and make accommodations for them.

2.2.3 Universal Design For Learning

According to Meo (2008: 24), giving every student the same chance to succeed is the goal of the Universal Design for Learning (UDL) approach to teaching and learning. When this framework is used, the assumption is that barriers to learning for children including those with learning difficulties are found in the environment and not necessarily within the child and this includes having access to the school curriculum (Smith et al. 2019: 174). Students have more freedom with this approach to learn the classroom material, engage with it, and show what they have learned. It makes a strong emphasis on proactively offering numerous channels for representation, expression, action, and participation to guarantee universal access within the learning environment to learners, especially those who are disadvantaged (Rose and Meyer 2002; Meo 2013: 22). This is done in acknowledgement of the many ways in which people learn. This variability interacts with students' emotional and psychological states to either support or obstruct learning. Therefore, it urges that curricula be created from the bottom up to accommodate this diversity; additionally, it must be universal by taking into account each student's talents, background, and interests in order to offer real-world learning opportunities (Hitchcock et al. 2002: 11- 12). This implies that flexible learning objectives, strategies, resources, and assessments will be produced by a flexible curriculum and instructional design to accommodate everyone.

The principles of the UDL include, "providing students with multiple means of representation, expression, and engagement in the classroom" (Rose and Meyer 2000; 2002, 2006; Jimenez et al. 2007:45). The representation principle will be used to look at whether the curriculum in use is designed to assist teachers provide information in multiple ways for a diverse classroom (Hitchcock et al. 2002:9). The principle of expression will be used to determine whether CLDS are permitted to demonstrate learning has taken place in multiple ways. Lastly, the engagement aspect will be used to investigate whether teachers are guided to motivate CLDS so that they are motivated intrinsically to enjoy learning (Jimenez et al 2007:45).

The justification for the use of the concept is that the UDL as a learner-centred pedagogical approach differs from the dominant teacher centred approaches most African educational systems are known for (O'Sullivan 2002; Chisholm and Leyendecker 2008; Altinyelken 2010: 151). This approach sees learners as active agents with a choice to contribute to the co-construction of knowledge (Smith et al. 2019: 175).

2.4 Parity Of Participation

This paper also considers the work of Fraser. Even though Fraser's concept of parity of participation was not originally used in the school context, it will be used here to explore the experiences of CLDS through the beliefs that; school resource allocations must ensure all children participate actively and equally in lessons; recognition that all children must be treated as equals, and presented with fair opportunities to partake in decision making in class irrespective of barriers (Fraser 2003; Fraser 2010: 365). In doing this, the study is linking the concept of parity of participation to the three principles of justice as defined by Fraser which includes recognition, representation and voice, thus, "combining recognition with redistribution" (Fraser 2001:25). These concepts will be used to illustrate how socially accepted definitions of academic excellence within the school system makes children with learning disabilities who in this study double as low achievers, subordinates to their high achieving colleagues who are normal.

The "status model of recognition", as Fraser refers to it, is essential to this framework. This concept sees misrecognition as a social status issue where cultural and institutionalized barriers have historically prevented marginalized groups of people from achieving respect within society (Fraser 2001: 24). It will be useful in this study to indicate instances of misrecognition and explain why low achieving students' performance in assessments prescribed by the school curriculum makes them inferior to their high achieving colleagues and hinders equal participation as peers within the school environment. It will also be used to look at how internalisation of this low achieving status in children with learning disabilities leads to social isolation due to lack of interaction and a learned sense of helplessness among children with learning disabilities.

Lastly, it will also be used to illustrate how classroom resources in the form of teacher attention is inequitably distributed during lessons and show how the voices and agency of children with learning disabilities in determining their interests, pace of learning and requests for additional help are disregarded. This is considered an injustice because it limits their ability to achieve self-esteem and has negative repercussions for peer interactions and participation within the classroom and school as a whole (Kamman 2001; Mand 2007:8).

Similar to the conception of social justice by Fraser, the central tenet of Rawls' theory of justice as fairness is the conviction that everyone should be treated equally as holders of

rights in a society that prioritizes the underprivileged. There are two guiding principles in it. The first principle, which addresses political institutions, asserts that everyone has the same rights, including the freedom of speech, and that these rights should not be restricted (2004: 13). The equality principle is the second tenet. Although Rawls acknowledged that inequalities in societies cannot be avoided, he argued that a just society should find ways to reduce inequalities by providing safety nets for the weak and ensuring that everyone has an equal opportunity to run for public office through education (ibid). On the other hand, Hayek rejects the notion of social justice as "meaningless" (Hayek 1976;Lister 2013: 410). He claims that inequalities are the outcome of individual personal decisions and deeds and contends that it is unrealistic to expect social justice to be brought about by impersonal social processes and institutions (Hayek 1976; Lister 2013: 412).

The "communitarian vision" (Christensen and Dorn 1997; Artiles et al. 2006:263) of social justice was chosen for this study's purposes instead of Hayek's "merit based perspective" (Christensen and Dorn 1997; Artiles et al. 2006:264) because the study agrees that equitable access to and distribution of educational resources are necessary for achieving true inclusion in schools and society (Rawls 1971; Artiles et al. 2006:264).

In conclusion, the concepts of critical disability studies, UDL and Fraser's conception of social justice used were deemed fit for this study because they were used to tease out violations to the rights of children with learning disabilities in the school environment specifically, their access to curricula content. Child rights specified under the united nations children's rights convention specifically Articles (28) right to education (UNCRC 1989:8), (23)(3) rights of disabled children to have their special needs recognised (ibid:8), (19) (1) protection of the child against all forms of violations (ibid:5) and (13) "freedom of expression" (ibid:4) were focused on.

Chapter 3 Research Methodology

3.1 Introduction

Primary and secondary data sources were employed in this qualitative research study. This case study investigated the ways in which the school curriculum and related issues limit the ability of students with learning disabilities to participate in classroom lessons. It was a case study because it is an in-depth examination (Gerring 2004:342) of the phenomenon of non-participation in class, which is of relevance to this study since it is the "single phenomenon within its real life context" (Yin 1993: 2001:330).

3.2 Background information on the study area

The Amansie central is one of the 43 administrative districts under the Ashanti region (Ghana Statistical Service 2014: x). It has an estimated population size of 93,052 (Ghana Statistical Service 2021: 104). The area is inhabited by rural dwellers who make up 87.1% of the population, translating into a figure of 81,022 persons (ibid).

In the district, 26.1% of those aged 11 and older are illiterate, compared to 73.9% of the general population. Men are more likely than women to be literate compared to women (Ghana Statistical Service 2014: x). The literacy rate for both the Ghanaian and English languages is 69.9%. 21.9% of individuals between the ages 3 and older have never gone to school, 41.7% are presently enrolled, and 36.4% have never attended school (ibid).

The district's overall population is made up of about 3.9% people with some sort of handicap. Women make up a higher percentage of that population than men do (3.8% vs. 4.1%) (Ghana Statistical Service 2014: xi). Sight, hearing, speech, physical, intellectual, and emotional disabilities are the prevalent ones in the district. Nearly 44.0% of those who identify as disabled have never attended a formal educational institution (ibid).

3.2.1 Demographics Of Respondents

The unit of data collection and analysis (Yin 2009: 48) were CLDS in two anonymised basic schools within the district. Basic education now per the current reforms starts from the kindergarten level to the senior high school level, with children typically between ages six and eighteen (Ministry of Education 2018: 5). A CLDS is defined here as a child

between the ages of 8 and 18 who is still in school and fails consistently to demonstrate basic understanding of lessons measured through assessments (APA 2013:32). However child participants selected were between the ages of 13 to 18 years and at the junior high school (grade 7 to 9). Ten CLDS were interviewed by the research assistant utilizing in depth semi-structured interviews. The interviews took place once with each participant and lasted between 15 and 45 minutes; eight of those interviews were voice recorded with the study participants' permission.

Name of	Age	Sex	Class	School	Date
participant					interviewed
(anonymised)					
Kojo	16	Male	Jhs 1	А	19-08-22
Kwaku	18	Male	Jhs3	А	21-08-22
Akosua	17	Female	Jhs3	В	23-08-22
Yaa	17	Female	Jhs1	А	24-08-22
Afi	13	Female	Jhs1	В	25-08-22
Freda	13	Female	Jhs1	В	26-08-22
Kwame	14	Male	Jhs2	А	27-08-22
Tuah	18	Male	Jhs3	А	27-08-22

Table 1 A profile of the study participants

SOURCE: Field data (September 2022).

The opinion of teachers selected from the same school as the student participants were sought for verification purposes. Five teachers from the schools where those pupils were enrolled as well as one headmaster were also interviewed. This was done to ascertain their perceptions of their capacity to recognize and cater to the learning requirements of CLDS in the classroom within the confines of the prescribed course material. The district officer for special needs education was interviewed to seek her views on the state's support for these children in school. The table below contains their characteristics.

Name of teacher	Sex	Number of	School	Date
(anonymised)		Years in service		interviewed
Afoko	Female	8	А	23-08-2022
Gregory	Male	5	А	22-08-2022
Thomas	Male	4	В	19-08-2022
Manu	Female	9	В	24-08-2022
Headteacher (HT)	Male	19	А	27-08-2022
Special education officer	Female	6	District education office	23-08-2022

Table 2 Teacher characteristics

Source: Field data (September 2022).

3.3.2 Data Collection Techniques

Data collection methods used included structured and semi structured interviews, participant observation and review of curriculum documents, class attendance records and assessment records (Yin 2009:89). Semi-structured interview was used as the primary research technique since it was the most appropriate for the nature of the research topic and the type of data I was looking for from the study participants.

While in depth semi-structured interviews were mostly used as the major primary data collection method in this study, a range of secondary data sources were also used. Such as the school syllabus and curriculum.

Lastly, passive participant observation (Spradley 1980; Hojholt and Kousholt 2014: 326) was used to give an account of the interactions between a teacher and pupils within an ongoing classroom lesson without modification. Special attention was paid to the children with disabilities; their body language, behaviour and active participation /non-participation in the lesson, as well as how much attention the teacher paid to this group of children when compared to their abled bodied colleagues.

3.3.3 Sampling Technique

Out of a total school population of over 200 pupils, the study was only interested in a small number (Miles and Huberman 1994; Campbell et al. 2020:653) of children identified as

having learning disabilities based on the criteria outlined in table 2. As a non-probability technique, it was used because the study was particularly interested in how CLDS engage in learning activities in a mainstream classroom and sought to get an in depth picture(Palinkas et al.2015;Campbell et al. 2020:653) of how the learning environment facilitates academic achievement and the development of self-esteem of children with learning disabilities. Participants comprised eight CLDS, five teachers, one headteacher and the district officer for special education in the district.

3.3.4 Inclusion Criteria

Headteachers and teachers assisted in the purposeful sampling of the basic schools from which the study's participants were selected. Identification of learning disorders at the school level by teachers who recognize the traits of the disorder in children based on past experiences (Ahmad 2016: 92). Considered informal, this is done by reconciling past observations of similar traits with present occurrences in other children to offer a diagnoses (Eraut 1994; Eraut 2002: 375-376). Though this may be open to teacher bias, findings by Snowling et al. (2011:164-165) confirmed that teacher observations about the progress of children's reading abilities indeed constitutes a valid early identification avenue for dyslexia because of the amount of time teachers spend with CLDS which leads to cumulative data collected over an appreciable time period (Snowling 2013:10). This aids the timely identification and treatment of learning disabilities before they get out of hand (Souroulla 2009:491). Since 1995, inclusive education information has been introduced into the Ghanaian teacher training curriculum with the goal of making it easier to identify disabilities within the mainstream classroom (Kuyini 2004; ofori-Addo, Worgbeyi and Tay 1999; Kuyini and Mangope 2011:22). All teacher trainees undergo a mandatory two credit special education needs course at the various colleges of education (Nketsia et al.2020:53). The teacher therefore is an important informant in identifying learning disability aside parents (Worthy et al 2018).

Teachers reported that their school had students who were now enrolled who had learning disabilities. The children with learning disabilities who served as the study's main subjects were chosen because they met the primary study requirements of being pupils in public schools who had learning disabilities and were chosen from two schools within the district. Children exhibiting characteristics of dyslexia, dysgraphia, and dyscalculia, which translated into poor performance in reading and numeracy, were the only ones who met the inclusion criteria for this study's participant selection. The characteristics are tabulated below:

Table 3 Inclusion Criteria

Dyslexia	Dysgraphia	Dyscalculia
the incapacity to recognize, analyse, and interact with particular word sounds	"tight, awkward pencil grip and body position"	having trouble counting, memorizing number facts, and doing math operations
unable to recognize and distinguish between different phonemes or speech sounds	"tiring quickly while writing, and avoiding writing or drawing tasks"	the inability to accurately measure, tell the time, count money, and estimate number quantities
"difficulties with word decoding, fluency, reading speed, rhyme, spelling, vocabulary, comprehension, and written expression"	difficulty with letter formation as well as irregular word or letter spacing	difficulty with problem- solving and mental math
	Trouble drawing or writing within the borders or on a line having problems writing	
	down one's thoughts "difficulty with syntax structure and grammar"	
	"large gap between written ideas and understanding demonstrated through speech"	

Source: (Cortiella and Horowitz 2014:3-4)

3.3.5 Exclusion Criteria

Children with visual, hearing, or physical impairments and those from low-income families were excluded from the study (Cortiella and Horowitz 2014:3). However, because learning disabilities are so common in rural impoverished areas (Peterson et al.2016:122), including the ones where the study was conducted, it was challenging to strictly separate poverty and learning disabilities. Nevertheless, the selection criteria was based on characteristics outlined in table 1.

3.3.6 Recruitment Of A Research Assistant

The research assistant who doubles as a gate keeper, was recruited because of his 22 years of experience within the Ghana Education Service and his conversance with the various policies and curricular reforms over the years. This "insider" (Adu-Ampong and Adams 2019: 587) status helped in gaining permission from both schools and parents to conduct the interviews because of his experience and good track record of caring for and building rapport with children and his familiarisation with the code of conduct of the service. Due to his long service, he had come across several children with learning disabilities and was instrumental in identifying CLDS, together with the other teacher participants. His fluency in both English and Twi languages also proved very useful. He translated the audio recordings from Twi into English language. Due to my absence, we spoke at length via telephone on what data needed to be collected and how, ethically. At the end of each day, I listened to each audio he sent and gave feedback which proved useful for subsequent interviews. The research assistant played an "expanded role" (Temple and Edwards 2002; Deane and Stevano 2016: 215) by conducting the entire fieldwork which involved, identifying and interviewing children with learning disabilities, contacting their parents and other relevant key informants.

Although a protocol containing questions to be asked was designed beforehand, it was not meant to be overly prescriptive. We analysed each audio recording sent and his views were sought in understanding what the participants revealed in the audio recordings and in fine tuning the questions. This means that the research assistant wielded a lot of influence over "the research process and outcomes" (Dean and Stevano 2016: 217).

Additionally, in view of how sensitive the issue of learning disabilities and low achievements is to the self-esteem of the participants and parents, care was taken in this study not to humiliate them any further or hurt the feelings of their parents. The parents

25

were informed that their wards were chosen because they have been identified as having difficulties with literacy and numeracy and their candid opinions on what goes on in the classroom during the delivery of these lessons would be appreciated. Participants were allowed to determine the location and time of the interviews. Before the interview started the research assistant engaged parents in low-pitched conversations about the academic performance of their wards. This was to prevent further stigmatization through gossip by neighbours. Parents were assured of the anonymity and privacy of their children in writing and verbally.

Overall, his reputation made it easier to gain permission for interacting with the study participants, however meta data in the form of body language, facial expressions and silences were lost (Fujii 2010: 232). Nonetheless, I noticed from the tone of their voices in the recordings, how frustrating their predicaments must be for them especially with respect to their academic performances. Their emotions were apparent when in some cases their answers dropped into whispers which could indicate embarrassment and disappointment. However, the research assistant encouraged them by acknowledging their uniqueness and made them feel seen.

3.3.7 Ethics

Ethical issues were taken into account to support the idea that all children engaging in research have a right to have their human rights protected (Abebe and Besell 2014:128). The interviews with the children who have CLDS were conducted from a child rights perspective. Children with CLDS were viewed as competent beings (Punch 2002: 322), research subjects (Mayne, Howitt and Rennie 2018:6) who can articulate their views and experiences because of their age range which fell within thirteen and eighteen years. In acknowledgement of such rights to be researched in a dignified manner (Beazley et al. 2009: 370), the researcher perceived CLDS to have developed the capacity to voice out their opinions without needing an adult as a valid medium (California Department of Education 2022).

Although the interview between the researcher and the participants started off as a professional one, it changed throughout the interview into an intimate one where experiences, difficulties, and failures were discussed. The research assistant made a point of neither making fun of or shaming the participants for their subpar academic work.

26

Therefore, the ethic of care was upheld by doing the interviews in settings that provided privacy and comfort for the participants. To protect their privacy and to make sure that nothing bad happens to them as a result of this study, the participants' names as well as those of their schools, were pseudonymized. Permission was sought from the district directorate which granted access to the district special officer, the two selected schools, headteachers , teachers and children as participants.

Another major ethical consideration was to be mindful of the power dynamics between the teacher and the children. In societies dominated by adults, children are vulnerable. They have uneven power relationships with adults, and many aspects of their existence are governed and constrained by adults (Alderson and Goodey 1996; Punch 2002: 323). This is especially true in the school context (Punch 2002: 328). This may have been exacerbated by the cultural demands of respect towards the elderly in Ghanaian societies. To counter this, voluntary consent of the children and their parents were sought throughout the process. Participants were reminded that they could revoke their permission to be interviewed and recorded at any point in time without any repercussions. Letters containing parental consent and permission from the schools were not attached because of anonymity issues. However they were made available to supervisors for grading purposes.

3.3.8 Positionality

My background as a teacher employed by the Ghana Education Service since 2018 had a significant impact on my decision to conduct this research (Holmes 2020: 2). As a teacher, I am conscious of my duties and obligations to meet the needs of all the students in my care, but I am not familiar with what it is like to be a student with learning disabilities. I am interested in knowing how CLDS see learning in a classroom environment that was not designed with them in mind from their own perspective.

3.3.9 Analysis

In order to identify topics and gradually incorporate them into higher order key themes that addressed the overall research questions, I first conducted a careful analysis of the data using thematic data analysis, "which involves discovering, interpreting, and reporting patterns and clusters of meaning within the data" (Ritchie et al. 2013; Kiramba 2018: 297). In order to create categories and find emergent themes, particularly those connected to the study issue, the data was subjected to the application of pre-determined codes derived from the theoretical framework's concepts before being coded (Braun and Clark 2006; Vaismoradi et al. 2013: 402) and grouped by hand (Basit 2003: 147) in accordance with the research questions. The transcribed data was coded into 32 codes. These were further collapsed into 11 codes for analysis. Below is a table containing the codes and their frequency in the interviews.

How many times was it	How many participants
mentioned across all	mentioned it
interviews	
9	1
8	1
8	3
4	4
3	3
8	8
8	8
8	5
4	4
8	8
7	7
	mentioned across all interviews 9 8 8 4 3 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8

Table 4 Themes and frequency within interviews

Source: (Field Study, September 2022).

Chapter 4 Analysis

4.1 Introduction

In this chapter, I utilized the concepts under the UDL, critical disability studies and social justice frameworks to analyse and interpret the responses of my participants to determine how curriculum-based factors prevent them from participating in class, which hurts their academic performance. I demonstrate how ableism influenced the design of the school curriculum in use and the exclusive instructional practices it promotes. Also, I show how unmet needs of CLDS which reflects in poor academic performances makes them subordinates to their peers in school.

4.2 How do children with learning disabilities experience learning in the classroom?

In a learning environment designed exclusively for children without disabilities (Campbell 2009:117), most of my respondents struggled to have access to curricular content. A common response from the CLDS was that learning in the classroom did not take place for them. Six out of the eight children interviewed stated they did not understand lessons taught, though one said he understood everything and another said sometimes learning occurs for him and other times it does not. One of the respondents, Akosua stated,

"...the teachers only stands in front of us and talk most times I cannot follow because I do not see what they are talking about." (August, 2022).

Akosua, a final-year eighteen year old pupil who was preparing to write her final BECE when asked if she comprehended the material covered in class, responded she did not understand abstract concepts without seeing the phenomenon being talked about. This implies that for this pupil, in order for learning to take place she has to see the phenomenon or concept being talked about because she is a visual learner and would prefer the information to be presented pictorially (Omrod 2008; Pashler et al. 2009:106). This reveals an exclusive curriculum without accommodations for CLDS to explicitly inform teachers on which strategies to best facilitate understanding (King-Sears 2001:70). It may also indicate

the lack of differentiation materials provided by the government to facilitate learning. This was the situation of most of the respondents who could neither read nor perform basic mathematical calculations. Afi, a thirteen year old participant said, "I am not good at math unless I use counters (stones)"(Afi, August 2022) to facilitate counting during maths lessons. Therefore, her understanding is hampered by the absence of differentiation and alternative ways to convey information, which would have caused lessons to move more slowly so that links may be made to prior knowledge.

Admittedly, a functional working memory is necessary for such learning to take place since there needs to be a link between prior knowledge and the material being currently studied. Its absence contributes to learning difficulties in children (Cain, Oakhill, & Bryant, 2004; McKenzie, Bull, & Gray, 2003; Peng and Fuchs 2016: 3). In order to properly digest information and convert it into understandable knowledge, one must simultaneously use their auditory, visual, and perceptual skills which is not a linear process for persons with learning disabilities (Laasonen, Service, & Virsu, 2001; Hong and Chick 2013: 31) and requires time for remembering and processing (Cain, Oakhill, & Bryant, 2004; McKenzie, Bull, & Gray, 2003; Peng and Fuchs 2016:3). However, this is challenging for CLDS as demonstrated by Kwame, another participant who articulated that lessons were too fast for him. He said, "it takes me a couple of days to understand but by then we would have moved on to something different" (August 2022). This implies that the time period of 35 to 45 minutes (Kuyini and Abosi 2017: 47) usually allocated to lessons is too short for him to process thoroughly and grasp lessons meaningfully. This means that time constraints imposed by an overloaded school curriculum inhibit teachers' flexibility to provide knowledge in a variety of ways and explain lessons well which may involve the use of assistive technological devices such as audio recordings to excite and engage students even if the contents of the curriculum becomes difficult (Hitchcock et al. 2002:12).

For instance, a look at the specific objectives specified in the junior high school form two syllabus seems to suggest that such accommodations are not incorporated. Taking the topic "complex prepositions" under the grammar aspect of the JHS2 English language syllabus as an example, the learning outcomes expects pupils to be able to "identify complex prepositions... categorize and determine the meaning ... use complex prepositions in speech and writing" (Ministry of Education: 47). The use of specific verbs and phrases such as "identify", "categorize" "form sentences", "fill in the blank" suggests that there is only one correct way to achieve such learning objectives (Hitchcock 2002:11) within a short lesson period and this makes learning unreachable for children with untreated dyslexia (Torgesen et al 2001;Micik and

Fletcher 2020: 349). Afi, quoted earlier, added that, "I cannot read unless someone starts reading then I follow, even with that one if you leave me alone to continue, it will be difficult" (Afi August, 2022). This implies she cannot read on her own because she has little prior verbal memory, symptomatic of dyslexia (Rose 2009: Snowling 2011:166), to build on. It could be the case that she imitates the sounds made in order to read but is unable to distinguish and produce the various sounds of words on her own. This finding supports the conclusion by Gilmor et al. (2019) that CLDS lagged behind their peers in reading skills. Her inability to read and write legibly at her age means that with an almost non-existent foundation to build on, the learning goals specified in the syllabus are unreachable for her.

Additionally, Mereku, noted that the design of the basic school curriculum inhibits the acquisition of numeracy and literacy skills because of its emphasis on children learning mostly, fragmented "facts, principles, skills and procedures"(n.d:6) for testing purposes (Au 2007:262) "at the expense of the processes of thinking" (Mereku n.d :3). These processes of thinking include self-awareness and learning how to learn (Karaali 2015:439). As such the national goal of churning out students with 21st century skills like "critical thinking and problem solving, creativity and innovation, personal development and leadership" (Ministry of Education 2018:3) seems unattainable for CLDS who may not easily connect the dots between these fragmented ideas. Learning how to learn and think which falls under the concept of metacognition enables individuals to be aware of "one's own learning process and needs, identifying available opportunities, and the ability to overcome obstacles in order to learn successfully" (Education council 2006:Mannion and Mercer 2016:248). Examples of such metacognitive abilities include " controlling impulsivity, listening with understanding and empathy, applying past knowledge to new situations"(Burgess 2012:55).

The teaching of these skills may have helped Yaa, one of the participants who said, "I find it difficult to concentrate in class so I cannot follow the lessons" (August, 2022) to self-regulate and concentrate better during lessons. Findings in a study conducted by Burgess 2012, proved this point when learning outcomes improved among students with "challenging behaviours" (Burgess 2012:55), learning disabilities included, when they were deliberately taught self-regulation skills. Therefore, if metacognition is embedded within the Ghanaian basic school curriculum from the design stage, it may reflect in a closed gap in learning achievements between CLDS and their non-disabled peers because CLDS will acquire the requisite skills to be independent learners. Findings in studies by Dignath et al. (2008:112, 118) and Mannion and Mercer (2016:262) support this claim that embedding metacognitive strategies in the school curriculum makes students self-motivated to learn in the

face of challenges. Ultimately, encouraging and equipping children with the skills to take charge of their own learning processes under the UDL principle of engagement (Hitchcock et al 2002: 12-13), positively impacts the happiness, confidence, "sense of agency" and active participation of all children with and without learning disabilities in the mainstream classroom (Perry et al. 2019:495).

With regards to active participation of CLDS in lessons, another curriculum-related issue the interviews revealed was the use of English as the primary language of instruction (Fieldwork, August 2022) and this was evident in the following quoted interview with Afi who said, "...They use English language which I do not understand, I will understand it well if they are to use Twi..." (August, 2022). A similar view was shared by Sammy who reflected on how the official language of instruction hindered his participation in the classroom,

"They ask us to use English only, so if I cannot speak English, then I sit there quietly" (August 2022).

This is consistent with findings of a study by Carter et 2020 that English as language of instruction from grade four in Ghana hinders their attainment of literacy skills and lowers learning outcomes in comprehension (:9). In Kenya, findings from studies done by Hungi et al. (2017:196) and Kiramba (2018:305-306) confirmed it too. However, Hameso (1997) acknowledges that the widespread usage of foreign languages in transacting businesses, everyday life and academia makes fluency in it an advantage especially in securing lucrative jobs by non-elites (:4). This was reflected in parents' fears that fluency in indigenous languages dims their children's future employment prospects (Graham 2010:314). Yet, the universal design for learning principle, which states that information should be presented in a variety of ways to promote understanding in a classroom setting, is violated by switching entirely to English as the only language of instruction (Doran 2015:4-5). Sammy indicates that he sits quietly, which in this case, is an example of how the language of instruction perceived as a resource inhibits student engagement and participation in classroom interactions. It can also be deduced from this extract that the English language is seen as more acceptable and more prized than the Twi language. As a result, it is considered inferior when a child is unable to express himself in the more valuable manner (Bourdieu 1991; Bourdieu and Passeron 1990; Foucault 1977; Kiramba 2018: 292). His place as a subordinate is thus, further cemented by his infirmity and inability to speak English fluently.

As mentioned earlier in the third paragraph of this section of the analysis, to demonstrate that learning has taken place pupils within the mainstream classroom are expected to identify words and read accurately within the allotted time periods. Those who are unable to attain this degree of precision may face consequences as documented by several authors on the use of physical violence and other abusive methods of punishment in Ghanaian schools which is based on outdated beliefs that it encourages students to learn (Boakye 2001; Edumadze 2004; Agbenyega 2006:111). This means that CLDS who are not formally identified may receive frequent punishments for low performance. Kwame, for example, detailed the punishments his teacher meted out to him when he made mistakes in a lesson,

"... when I was in class 4, my teacher lashed me with three canes. I felt bad, so I encouraged myself not to answer any question wrong again" (August, 2022).

This suggests that mistakes are not tolerated during lessons and even if the student's response to the question was in fact incorrect, the teacher may have missed a golden opportunity to instil confidence in the student's ability to learn from his mistakes by expecting a defined specific line of thinking to be developed within the confines of the brief lesson. Applying corporal punishment after receiving a wrong answer seems to suggests that the teacher, and consequently the school environment, do not want certain types of students below the normal definition of a standard learner there, and inadvertently silence their voices. This indicates that there is a lack of recognition of difference in this environment (Nancy Fraser; Aquarone 2021:47).

This is made worse by some teachers' reluctance to respond to inquiries from students who struggle with learning when they find the guts to do so. Akosua, claimed in the interview that because she struggles academically, her questions are sometimes ignored by the teacher in class or she is instructed to speak with her peers (August 2022). As a result, she is unable to exercise her agency to redirect the course of the lesson for better understanding as outlined by "Lundy's model of child participation"(UNCRC 1989; Lundy 2007; Scarporo and Mackinnon 2022: 2). This restricts her ability to assert claims of equity, participation in classroom interactions and by extension, her basic human rights to quality education (Lundy 2007: 935-936).

4.3 What Type Of Teaching Style Excludes Learners With Learning Disabilities?

Aside teacher competencies and skills, a student's capacity to learn and feel safe and comfortable in the classroom can either be aided or hindered by the classroom environment (Bucholz and Sheffler 2009:1). Classrooms that support emotional health foster an environment for both learning and emotional growth (ibid). A common view shared by most participants revealed a strained relationship with teachers because CLDS could not approach them for extra help in understanding lessons. Most of them preferred lessons to be slow paced in order for them to understand but were afraid to ask questions in class (Field study, August 2022). These results are in line with research by Klingner and Vaughn, who found that children with learning disabilities preferred a teacher who cared about them enough to slow down instruction so they could catch up (1999:32). Consider Freda, who in a response to the question whether she asks teachers questions in order to understand lessons in class, said, "I am afraid of the teacher, I am afraid that he will beat me with a cane" (Freda, August 2022). When asked by the interviewer whether she has been beaten before for asking a question in class, she responded, "No please but I see others getting beaten" (ibid).

This means that even when she has not been subjected to beatings yet, she lives in fear that asking questions deemed stupid by teachers will result in physical punishment. Due to her low achievement status, this type of punishment may be a constant occurrence. One recurring theme from a teacher who participated in this study was that spending time to explain lessons to the satisfaction of CLDS was a waste of time and unfair since they will be writing the same competitive BECE with their peers. As such, constant inquiries from CLDS are sometimes overlooked to stay within the stipulated time limit allotted to lessons by the school curriculum (Thomas, August 2022). Teachers ignoring the attempts of other CLDS to participate actively in the class may have been interpreted by the others as dislike by the teachers for them as was the case of Freda quoted above. Hence, her reluctance to ask questions which could have made lessons more interactive.

This unequal distribution of teacher attention was confirmed by the participant observation undertaken by the research assistant to either confirm or refute the interview findings. It was observed that there were higher incidences of teacher interactions with the "normal" children than those who were perceived as having learning disabilities (Field Study, August 2022). Interactions in this lesson was in the form of the teacher calling on pupils to repeat the definition of prepositions. Reponses mostly came from pupils considered normal because they grasped and repeated quickly the definitions verbatim to indicate that learning has taken place (ibid). This suggests that student interaction with teachers and the attention which is valued as a resource—that is given to all children is not allocated fairly among children with and without learning disabilities. These findings have negative implications for achieving equal participation for all children as right holders under the social justice framework. These CLDS are subjected to misrepresentation (Fraser 2008; Musara, Grant and Vorster 2021) in that they are inhibited from using their voices in the form of asking questions to make claims of educational equity and active participation (ibid). Due to the aforementioned denial of their ability to participate during lessons, CLDS are "prevented from participating as peers" (Fraser 2001:24) in academic interactions in the classroom, which is a misrecognition (Fraser 2001:27). Their incapacity to raise concerns suggests that their learning requirements are viewed as inferior to and below those of their peers who are not impaired (ibid:24).

As a result, the school curriculum, which can be seen as a by-product of Ghanaian social systems, views CLDS as inferior to their classmates, which contributes to its inaccessible design (Bernstein 2003:5,10). In view of this the school environment reflects an unjust society because according to Fraser, a just society and in this context, a healthy educational experience, are based on ideas of social justice, where participation is open to all people regardless of disabilities (Fraser 2001:25). This agrees with how Rawls (2004) perceives justice. He thinks that social goods such as health and education must be redistributed to the less fortunate in order for a just and equal society to be viable, as long as everyone else had the same rights (:13). The less fortunate in this study context refer to CLDS. As long the same rights are held by all children within the same class, then educational resources must be distributed in fulfilment of all their rights to education.

Apart from teacher led instruction, peer interaction in the form of CLDS and their nondisabled counterparts interacting was almost non-existent according to the participant observation, with CLDS choosing to associate with children similar to them (Swab 2019:396). This may illustrate the fact that academically these two groups of children are dissimilar and because interactions may lead to CLDS asking for help, children without disabilities avoid interactions in a bid to prioritise their own learning in order to pass competitive examinations with higher grades. During participant interviews, it became evident that students with learning disabilities were routinely low achievers on class assessments, frequently receiving zeros. As a result, their friends and teachers—those who are supposed to shield children from harm—mock them and call them names. This is consistent with a number of findings that show bullying and "victimization" are more likely to occur for children with learning disabilities in mainstream schools (Dawkins 1996; Llewellyn 2000; Martlew & Hodson 1991; Nabuzoka & Smith 1993; Sabornie 1994; Ziegler & Rosenstein Manner 1991; Mishna 2003: 339-340). Take for example excerpts of an interview with a child who suffered such fate, "When I score zero in any exercise, the teacher can even throw your book away on the floor, they sometimes call me Kwaku Atongo, sometimes when a new topic is introduced, I can't make any contribution, I only sit there quietly and look at the good ones answer, I only sit there very timidly" (Kwaku, August, 2022).

Throwing his book to the ground and using a name that is not his seem to be an indication of disrespect for his personhood, an intentional misrecognition, (Fraser 1999: 3) and his lower standing among his peers. Therefore, it appears that he is accepting this disdain based on his meek demeanour. Some students who consider themselves to be poor learners and self-identify as such, accept the criticism and disregard of teachers as a justifiable response to their subpar academic performance (Reay and Wiliam 1999: 346). The participants internalised their low achieving status with statements such as "I am not good" (Afi, August 2022), "I have a low retentive memory" (Kwaku, August 2022), " my forgetfulness is hereditary" (Freda, August 2022) and "the problem is me" (Akosua, August 2022). Voicing out these negative self -beliefs suggests they did not feel good enough and have a distorted sense of self under the "able gaze" (Gannicot 2018: 218). This finding agrees with the claim by Hargreaves et al. 2021 that low achieving CLDS do not feel good about themselves because of their inferior status (:87-88). This was despite the fact that the participants in the interview had non-academic interests including sports, sculpture, and painting they were good at (Fieldwork, August 2022).

This feeling of low self-worth was not limited to the classroom but extended into communal interactions as well,

"...even when we are walking together and someone ask me to store contact numbers on phone, because I cannot spell the name, I will only ask the person to give it to my friends. Because of that I will then separate myself from them and stand far away" (Kwaku, August 2022).

This suggests that his poor academic performance affects interactions not only at school but also outside of it in the community. The failure to complete a simple activity, such as correctly spelling a contact's name to record their phone number, is viewed as extremely embarrassing to the point that the person isolates himself from his peers. In these situations, he can perceive his peers as being vastly superior to him, which prevents him from developing a healthy self-esteem in the classroom and in the community as a whole (Fraser 1999:4). This could consequently restrict his access to societal and educational resources, turning his "misrecognition" into "maldistribution" (Fraser 1999: 6).

4.4 How Could The Assessments Prescribed By The Current Curriculum Allow Room For CLDS To Demonstrate Meaningful Learning?

The 2018 curriculum revisions continued to emphasise the use of formative and summative assessments (Ministry of Education 2018:39). It mentions "structured observations" as a way for formatively gauging each learner's progress, while end-of-term exams and school-based assessments (SBA) serve as summative evaluations that are graded and ranked using the suggested grade cut off points (Ministry of Education 2018:42-43). The only goal of these grades, despite being helpful in defining the subsequent step in learning (Tyson and Roksa 2017:142), is to make some students winners and others losers (Shepard 2019:189), with CLDS making up much of the latter. Take for instance the comments of one of the participants who said,

"I am always under pressure because my mates tease me when I do not do well in the exams, they go and check what everyone scored when madam puts the papers on her desk and start making fun of me" (Freda August, 2022).

The pressure she feels is as a result of the high social value placed on such test scores which serves to indicate competence and worth (Marchant 2004:3). Cut off points and grades which indicates whether the child is good or incompetent at a subject is only known when compared to others. Consequently, the overemphasis on grades negatively impacts the wellbeing of students (Dewey 1903; Mannello 1964; Kohn 1994; Dahlgren et al. 2009; Pippin 2014; McMorran and Ragupathi 2020:925), expressed as pressure as stated above. In an effort to dodge it, children engage in risky behaviours such as cheating in examinations which was expressed by two of the participants, one of them stating that, "...I will ask someone if what I learnt does not come in the exams" (Akosua, August 2022). This can probably be explained by the belief that good grades are indicative of societal worth and such malpractices are reasonable risks to attain such worthiness (Brilleslyper et al 2012:413). Given the widespread nature of cheating in the BECE due to poor preparation by students (Folson and Awuah 2014:15), the validity of results attained in such exams are questionable because it does not reflect whether true learning has taken place or not (Edwards 2019:716).

Additionally, one of the impacts of high stakes standardized assessments prescribed by the curriculum on pedagogy include the establishment of what type of knowledge constitutes valid school knowledge (Au 2007:262-263). As such, when a knowledge area is considered important for examination it becomes legitimate and is presented in pieces to be memorised for passing examinations (ibid). This encourages behaviourists pedagogical approaches which limits pupil led activities in order to be ready for tests (ibid). This implies that student interests and competencies outside of the test focus are neglected. Five out of the eight participants who were interviewed stated that they had extracurricular interests that were not the primary focus of their academic studies, such as competitive football, cooking, dressmaking, painting, sketching, and sculpture (Fieldwork, August 2022). This is consistent with findings in a study by Amoako (2019:77) which stated that the overemphasis on the BECE led to the narrowing of the school curriculum because the objective questions does not cover everything in the curriculum. The study also found that teachers used rote learning methods to cover all aspects required for the tests (ibid:78). A narrowed curriculum and rote learning strategies therefore implies that there is little room for the practical activities mentioned by the participants. These practical activities do not fall under the category of core learning areas that the basic school curriculum aspires to instil in every child in Ghana (Ministry of Education 2018: 3), making them non-examinable and plays little role in facilitating entry into the senior high school.

Pen on Paper timed assessments, which are used to decide whether students will advance to higher levels, typically place too much emphasis on achieving a passing grade in English language, mathematics, social studies, and integrated science as required subjects, along with others to fit within the student's preferred senior high school courses. Over the years, this has prevented more than 40% of pupils from enrolling in senior high schools, with rural residents being most affected (Armah and Mereku 2018). Therefore, it can be argued that the basic school system and its curriculum does not adopt a holistic approach to identify and nurture multiple intelligences in the classroom because some children have other types of intelligence, such as the capacity to accurately perceive the visual-spatial world and bodily kinesthetics abilities, which cannot be adequately measured through only standardised pen on paper timed assessments (Gardener and Hatch 1989: 6). One of the participants supported the idea of adding sculpture and painting to the academic work and making them examinable through practical means, therefore seeking to emphasise his strengths. As a result, this study supports recommendations to stop using cut off grades in compulsory subjects as mandatory requirements for senior high school admission especially for technical and vocational skills courses.

In conclusion, the participants indicated unfavourable feelings towards the whole schooling experience. Whilst one of them indicated his readiness to quit school, another who was in JHS1 indicated she will leave if she continues to perform badly in school. Two of them indicated their preparedness to engage in examination malpractices in their final examinations if they find the questions too difficult to answer (Field Study, August 2022). Most participants did not enjoy being in school, citing a variety of emotions associated with learning for them such as, feeling bad, feeling shy, afraid, and not happy (Fieldwork August, 2022). In addition to causing them emotional distress, teachers used caning and verbal abuses as punishments for scoring low marks which is meant to humiliate them into studying more (ibid).

Chapter 5 Stakeholder Views

This section describes the views of teachers and the district special education officer interviewed. I sought teachers perspectives because they are the direct implementors of the curriculum at the school level (Cheung and Wong 2012:39). The special education needs officer was approached because administratively, she is responsible for inclusive education within the district.

The five teachers who were interviewed agreed that the existing school curriculum was a document that included the necessary ideas, facts, and activities for educating children (Fieldwork August, 2022). A participant pointed out that the curriculum helps train children to meet the needs of the society therefore must be strictly followed (Gregory, August 2022).

Nevertheless, concerns expressed related to the workload and limited time to achieve all the goals. This reflected in most of them stating an inability to help a diverse class access the school curriculum. For instance, in response to difficulties faced by CLDS in not reaching learning outcomes, all five teachers interviewed expressed frustrations about how the work load of the syllabus which is derived from the curriculum, prevents them from helping children with learning disabilities, who they call slow learners, through innovative individualised instruction (Fieldwork August, 2022). During an interview, a teacher with four years of experience in the service stated his frustration,

"From my own knowledge, I think that the inclusion methods specified by the curriculum is not so clear. I need to recognize the differences in every child and meet those needs, have equal but different expectations according to their abilities and do everything in my power to motivate them to cover everything before the BECE for a class of 65 pupils. That is too much work for the salary I am paid. We have to just move them to a different classroom. Not isolating them from the other classes, but give them special education." (Thomas August, 2022).

Due to his experiences with the curriculum, this teacher has developed his own personal narrative about it as a guide that the standards of the curriculum are unattainable, and because high stakes examinations are dependent on it, he does not believe he has much autonomy to meet the needs of a diverse classroom (Gudmundsdottir 1990a, 1990b, 1991; Shkedi 1998: 213). This is consistent with findings of Erss (2018) that teacher autonomy is limited when prescriptive curricula are used.

In the excerpt above, the teacher suggests segregation or grouping them according to their abilities but adds that they should not be separated from other classes which is contradictory and quite problematic as it deviates from the national inclusive guidelines (Ministry of Education 2015). Even though he is conversant with the inclusive policy guidelines, suggestions to segregate them may imply his belief that there something inherently defective about CLDS which cannot be remedied through integration and such disabilities must be separated from the other pupils who are higher achievers. This viewpoint corresponds with the medical model of critical disability studies and seems to be used as a justification to "absolve himself of any responsibility" (Nketsia et al. 2020:60). The teacher interviewed has a limited experience of four years and this may explain his low self-belief in consistently trying new ways of meeting the needs of pupils with learning disabilities (Gibson and Dembo 1984; Woodcock and Faith 2021: 219) and may also explain his discomfort at the presence of this category of children (Lee and Van Vlack 2018: 679-680) in the classroom. This was evidenced in another teacher's response to how he ensured equal participation in class,

"... what I always do is I have to teach and then we move on because when I still keep on trying to make them understand always, I cannot even finish what the others will be doing for their examinations." (Afoko, August 2022).

This implies that guaranteeing children a seat in the classroom based on the rights they hold may not always result in positive attitudes and access to the same content as others within the classroom. This finding is consistent with findings by Timberlake et al. (2017) and Parks and Bridges-Rhoads (2012) that teachers rush teaching activities in a bid to meet strict timelines. In the quote stated above, it can be deduced that utmost priority is given to the other children. In an ableist society like ours where non-disabled bodies are ranked higher than defective ones, "the curriculum is made for the normal pupil in a bureaucratised manner and realised in a set of routines" (Berstein 2003:5), therefore any efforts to differentiate and offer extra help may be perceived in this instance as time wasting.

This is true especially in a developing country where inadequate resource allocations to the education sector leaves teachers with large class sizes with little instructional materials (Charema 2010; Forlin 2013:21). The effect is that differentiation is absent or, inadequately done, hence the focus on the other pupils. The quote stated above by the teacher implies that instead of slowing down instruction and using multiple strategies to teach, emphasis is placed on impending examinations and the ability of pupils without disabilities to ace it. Therefore additional time spent on CLDS is seen as fruitless time wasting and somewhat unfair to the others since they will be sitting for the same competitive examinations. This finding is in line with a study carried out in the northern part of Ghana by Alhassan and Abosi (2017), which found that teachers do not modify their curricula to fit the needs of students with learning disabilities (:57-58). This was attributed to the belief that such differentiation is too much work in light of insufficient or a general lack of teaching and learning materials, constrained time limits and poor working circumstances (Fieldwork August, 2022). This finding also agrees with sentiments that the overemphasis on competitive examinations narrow the subjects taught to only those relevant for the tests (CEP 2007; Renter et al.2006; Au 2010:3) which forces teachers to employ behaviourist pedagogical strategies in order to control and tame the students in a bid to finish what is required for exams (Kuyini and Abosi 2017: 50).

In light of the time constraints an overloaded curriculum poses to teachers, two teachers stated that they try to help children with learning disabilities in their free time, especially during break time when all classes stop for thirty minutes to allow children to rest. A teacher with five years of experience in the service outlined the steps he takes to assist CLDS in his class,

"... I call those children one after the other to my table during break time and ask them questions... then find an intervention for them."

"...for reading I used a chart which consists of letters and their sounds to identify how the child is able to blend the sounds together to make simple words." (Gregory, August 2022).

Though he initially admitted he did not know much about universal design for learning principles, the intervention stated above represents some semblance of individualised instruction and differentiation. Thereby "unconsciously applying the UDL principles" (Adom 2022) of multiple means of representation as specified by Hitchcock et al. 2002:8). He later admitted that he had seen some improvements in the reading skill of CLDS, which supports the findings of Fuchs et al. (2015) that CLDS performance in class improved when they received personalised support. The downside however is that those interventions are scheduled for break times when children must be on recess either to eat or rest without children's prior notice. This was also the case of a female teacher with eight years of experience who stated she only assisted children with additional needs in her leisure hours. CLDS losing such rest could negatively affect the effectiveness of such learning interventions due to hunger and tiredness despite the good intentions.

Additionally, teachers spoke about how they use the local language to make further elaborations during the remedial activities to enable CLDS understand. This is because of the proven benefits of using both local and English languages during instruction (Charemba 2020:9). However, Probyn (2015:232) warns that using local languages can sometimes derail learning because of translation issues, knowledge is presented in a fragmented manner which detrimental to actual learning in the long run.

In a bid to sustain the interest and motivate the children with learning disabilities to learn, another teacher stated,

"... I use people who have made it in life although they were not seen as academically good students, but were able to get a lot out of life like Bill Gates, who was early on withdrawn from the university because he could not pass a course, but now he is the owner of the software, Microsoft here, so I use motivation to encourage them to sustain their interest in their classroom." (Afoko August 2022).

This means that the teacher uses extrinsic factors such as the wealth of someone who is very different from them to motivate CLDS, but does not employ intrinsic motivation strategies to help them improve their thought processes and self-regulation skills. This could however be an indication of poor teacher metacognitive skills acquired during training ((Veenman, Van Hout-Wolters, and Afflerbach 2006; Ozturk 2017:248) hence his inability to teach it (Boulware-Gooden et al. 2007; Ozturk 2017:248).

As the leader of the school, headteacher interviewed was especially worried about how the focus on rankings based on district level assessments using a "district prescribed scheme of work" (Mereku n.d:14) and national level examinations based on a centralised curriculum narrows teacher focus to only teaching children how to pass examinations whilst relegating to the background equally important knowledges and skills. With his nineteen years of experience, he observed that,

"when the circuit supervisors from the district office come around for supervision, they look at your lesson note book to check how much of it you have covered. Nowadays the district sets questions for the end of term and mock BECE exams before the real one. When the results come out the schools within the circuit and district are ranked which is a source of pride if your school is on top but children with learning disabilities cannot cope they perform poorly... the best solution is specialised schools." (Head Teacher August, 2022). In supporting the call for CLDS to be segregated, a participant recognized the effect of the low academic achievement of CLDS on their behaviours and interactions with the other students. He noted that there does not appear to be a friendly relationship between these two groups of children because most children with learning disabilities have a low sense of self-worth and as a result, display "awkward behaviours in class" (Afoko, August 2022).

The call for segregation was however opposed by the district special education officer who stated that,

"No it would not help. It would not help because some of them when they are separated from the normal class, their cases gets worse...Sometimes the stigma attached to it does not help. Isolating them will not help them. Integration will help them copy their "normal " peers at least. This is better than the segregation." (August 2022).

She advocated for integration within mainstream classrooms so they can be like their able bodied colleagues and live up to that standard of normality. This could imply that separating them will further cement their positions below their colleagues making stigmatisation worse. However, when CLDS are in close proximity to their peers, they will strive to emulate them and be accorded some form of respect. We might infer from the foregoing that the basic school in Ghana serves as a vehicle for the propagation of ableist notions of being or normalcy (Campbell 2009; Goodley 2013: 637-638).

In conclusion, teachers are mandated to deliver the contents of the curriculum for every child. Yet this does not always happen. For children with learning disabilities, accessibility is inhibited by barriers such as its overloaded nature, language of instruction and its narrow focus on assessments. Sadly, the whole schooling experience for CLDS is marked by nonparticipation in learning activities and low achievements. To make matters worse, they are seen as unworthy individuals. The school curriculum needs to proactively take into consideration the needs of CLDS at the design stage to be truly inclusive for all.

Chapter 6 Conclusion

This study looked at how CLDS experience exclusions in the classroom as a result of their interaction with a standardised curricular meant for a typical student (Young 1990; Lloyd 2008:228-229), through their lived experiences. By adopting critical disability studies, universal design for learning and the concept of parity of participation under Nancy Fraser's conception of social justice, this research looked at how ableists notions dominant within Ghanaian society influenced the overloaded and fragmented design of the school curriculum. It also discussed how the current curriculum in use influences the use of behaviourists pedagogical practices by teachers resulting in unequal distribution of classroom resources and interactions. This, the study found hinders the active participation of CLDS within the classroom and does not afford CLDS the chance to develop a healthy self-esteem. The overall impact on CLDS is a learning experience marked by low academic achievements because the curriculum design does not make provisions for equal access. The significance of these findings is that it highlights the side-lining of CLDS learning needs through an ineffective implementation of inclusive schooling policies, making it silent segregations.

6.1 Implications For Curriculum Design And Pedagogical Strategies

One of the main findings of this study was that the centralised and inflexible nature of the school curriculum did not make accommodations for the learning needs of CLDS and did not guarantee that lessons taught would be understood before subsequent ones are introduced. The fragmented and fixed learning goals seems to be indicative of the fact that the expertise of skilled special education teachers and health workers were not incorporated much at the design stage to anticipate barriers to learning for non-typical children. This could be remedied by incorporating their expertise to make the curriculum flexible (Wu 2010:3) for CLDS. It could begin with setting goals to match the needs of all students by taking into account their "strengths" (Wu 2010:4), "motivations and interests ", mother tongue of the child and their "impairments" (ibid).

This could create a conducive classroom atmosphere where differences and mistakes are tolerated, and influences instructional methods as well as the physical arrangement of the classroom to make it more productive (ibid). By incorporating technology based solutions (Coyne et al. 2012:168) like maps, pictures and videos to excite and engage students who struggle with reading comprehension (Wu and Newman 2008:7), it can ignite a passion for learning among CLDS. Also, laptops could be given to dyslexic students to help them write legibly (Molosiwa et al. 2014:116). In built read aloud functions of learning applications could help improve the reading skills of CLDS who could not read on their own.

Additionally, alternative assessments involving technological tools and local materials could also be used as forms of demonstrating practically knowledge acquired by CLDS (Marino et al. 2014:95). These can take the form of "oral presentations, video clips, dramatization" (Molosiwa 2014:115). This will build their confidence as members of the classroom.

To narrow the achievement gaps between CLDS and their peers as demonstrated by Fuchs et al 2015 and confirmed by this study, metacognitive strategies could also be embedded in the school curriculum to ensure CLDS are exposed to learning and self-regulation strategies. This will ensure that CLDS are self-motivated to learn as the curriculum becomes more challenging. More functional curricular activities such as "life skills" (Bouck; Brown et al. 1979; Bouck and Joshi 2012: 140) could be introduced in the regular school or parents and CLDS could be provided with an option of attending specially designated schools (Hanushek et al. 2002: Gilmor 2018:8) with functional curricular in order to equip them with the much needed functional vocational skills (Patton, Cronin and Jairrels 1997; Bouck and Joshi 2012:140).

The quality of delivery of a well-designed curriculum "ultimately depends on teachers" (UNICEF 2019; Sunthonkanokpong and Murphy 2019:92). In order to adopt learner-centred practices, there is the need to equip mainstream teachers with effective inclusive skills to go beyond identification of diverse special education needs of children (Nketsia et al.2020:53) which depends to a large extent on the incorporation of UDL and social justice principles into the teacher training curriculum. This will require the contents of the SEN course at the colleges of education to shift focus from the medical model to the social model of critical disability studies. This could equip teachers with positive attitudes and differentiation skills to employ learner-centred pedagogical practices such as "co teaching", "peer teaching" among the children themselves, "individualised education plans" and the use of "assistive technologies" (Nketsia et al. 2020:61-62) to enable CLDS access the curriculum. Periodic in-service training programs could be organised by the government to equip teachers with the requisite skills to implement effective differentiation of the curriculum.

Ultimately, the government must allocate adequate finances and establish the conditions required for the design and implementation of a curriculum for schools that is truly inclusive and includes tools for differentiation. When CLDS positively contribute to their communities after interacting with relevant curricular content, negative societal perceptions may shift.

With all this said, one major limitation identified in this study was the reliance on only teachers as the main source of identifying and confirming traits of learning disabilities. The use of clinical diagnostic tools by a professional may have increased the validity of diagnosis and ensured generalisability of these findings. Secondly, the study could have benefitted from a larger sample size instead of the eight that was relied on. Each participant was interviewed once. Future studies could take these factors into consideration in researching children with learning disabilities and their active participation in school. Further studies could conduct a longitudinal study where participants are interviewed at least twice to make the findings more richer.

Appendix A Interview Guide For Children With Perceived Learning Disabilities

The purpose of this interview is to gather data on the active participation of children with perceived learning disabilities in classroom learning activities within the Amansie central district of Ghana. This activity helps the interviewer fulfil one of the requirements for a master's degree in development studies. Any information supplied will be used by the student and university solely for academic purposes. Participation in this interview is voluntary and consent can be withdrawn at any point in time without any negative repercussions.

Can you tell me about yourself?

Bio Data:

- I. Name (Anonymised):
- II. Age:
- III. Class:
- 1. what does a normal school day look like for you?
- 2. How long does your lessons last before break time?
- 3. Do what the teachers teach during lesson interest/make sense to you?
- 4. Are you able to sit and pay attention to lessons without your mind wandering away from class?
- 5. How do you normally learn new ideas?
- 6. Do you learn by listening, watching, doing or a combination of any of these?
- 7. Do you have enough time to process what the teacher teaches before he moves on to the new topic/idea?
- 8. Can you read fluently?
- 9. Can you add and subtract in mathematics?
- 10. Are your teachers and peers able to see your handwriting clearly?

- 11. Who is/are the best student/s in your class? (who are liked, praised and admired by teachers?)
- 12. What do you see them do to win such admiration from the teachers?
- 13. Do you feel you are different from them?
- 14. Do you learn from them/ ask them to help you in subjects you struggle in?
- 15. Do you compare your grades with theirs?
- 16. How does it make you feel?
- 17. What happens when you make mistakes?
- 18. How does your teacher/peers react to you?
- 19. Is learning fun for you?
- 20. What emotions do you associate with learning activities in the classroom? (anger, anxiety, frustration, impassivity?)
- 21. Do you look forward to coming to school regularly?
- 22. What is your favourite subject in school?
- 23. Why is it your favourite?
- 24. How does the teacher teach it?
- 25. How different is it from the other subjects you do not enjoy?
- 26. Who determines what you learn/ learning goals in class?
- 27. Are you able to decide what you would like to know during lessons?
- 28. Are you given room to ask questions?
- 29. What will happen when you consistently interrupt a lesson because you do not understand it?
- 30. Can you approach the teacher later on after the lesson has ended to explain things to you?
- 31. Will he pay you any attention?
- 32. How does classroom tests/ examinations make you feel?
- 33. Are you able to remember what you learnt earlier to answer the questions?
- 34. Are you given the chance to choose the level of difficulty of the tests/examination you can do?
- 35. Are your grades ranked in class assessments? How does it make you feel?

Appendix B: Interview Guide For Teachers

- 1. Where do you teach?
- 2. How long have you taught for?
- 3. Do you have any knowledge about the inclusive policy document and its contents?
- 4. Have you encountered children with disabilities in your classrooms?
- 5. How do you identify them?
- 6. How prevalent is this phenomenon in classes you have taught/ continue to teach?
- 7. How important is the school curriculum to you as a teacher?
- 8. What aspects of the school curriculum limits your ability as a teacher to help children with learning disabilities?
- 9. Do you know of universal design for learning principles and how it is practiced?
- 10. Have you incorporated these principles in your instructional activities?
- 11. Do you intentionally pay more attention to children without disabilities than those with disabilities?

Appendix C : Interview Guide For District Special Needs Education Officer

- 1. what is the estimated number of children with learning disabilities in the district?
- 2. How does their low academic performances contribute to the overall poor performance of children in the district at the BECE?
- 3. Does your unit have intervention plans to close this achievement gaps ?
- 4. Do you think the current curriculum makes provision for children with learning disabilities?
- 5. Do you think we should separate them from their peers to facilitate effective learning?
- 6. What suggestions would you make to the designers of the school curriculum to cater for children with learning disabilities' needs in the regular classroom?

7. How is the district helping equip teachers with special educational skills to handle children with special needs?

References

- Abebe, T. and Bessell, S., 2014. Advancing ethical research with children: Critical reflec tions on ethical guidelines. *Children's Geographies*, *12*(1), pp.126-133.
- Aboagye, E. and Yawson, J.A., 2020. Teachers' Perception of the New Educational Curriculum in Ghana. *African Educational Research Journal*, 8(1), pp.6-12.
- Abonyi, U.K. and Sofo, F., 2021. Exploring instructional leadership practices of leaders in Ghanaian basic schools. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 24(6), pp.838-854.
- Adam, S., Adom, D. and Bediako, A.B., 2016. The Major Factors That Influence Basic School Dropout in Rural Ghana: The Case of Asunafo South District in the Brong Ahafo Region of Ghana. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 7(28), pp.1-8.
- Adebayo, B.R., 2018. Curriculum and textbook program development provision com parison in china, mexico, the caribbean and nigeria: The way forward. *Library Philos ophy and Practice*, *1*, p.15.
- Adom, D., 2022. My Personal Experiences and Unconscious Application of the Univer sal Design for Learning (UDL) as a Teacher. *Journal of Advanced Studies*.
- Adu-Ampong, Emmanuel Akwasi and Adams, Ellis Adjei (2019) "But You Are Also Ghanaian, You Should Know": Negotiating the Insider-Outsider Research Position ality in the Fieldwork Encounter. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 26(6), pp. 583-592.
- Afeti, K. and Nyarko, S.H., 2017. Prevalence and effect of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder on school performance among primary school pupils in the Hohoe Munic ipality, Ghana. *Annals of general psychiatry*, *16*(1), pp.1-7.
- Agbenyega, J., 2003, December. The power of labeling discourse in the construction of disability in Ghana. In *A paper presented at the Australian Association for Research in Edu cation Conference, Newcastle, Association of Active Educational Researchers (AARE)* (Vol. 16).

Agbenyega, J.S. and Klibthong, S., 2011. Early childhood inclusion: A postcolonial analysis of pre-service teachers' professional development and pedagogy in Ghana. *Contemporary Issues in Early Childhood*, 12(4), pp.403-414.

Agbenyega, J.S., 2006. Corporal punishment in the schools of Ghana: Does inclusive education suffer?. *The Australian Educational Researcher*, *33*(3), pp.107-122.

- Ahmad, F.K., 2015. Exploring the invisible: Issues in identification and assessment of students with learning disabilities in India. *Transcience: A Journal of Global Studies*, 6(1), pp.91-107.
- Ako, M., Kwame, S.O., Asare, M. and Amihere, A.K., 2019. KNOWLEDGE AND USAGE OF DIFFERENTIATED INSTRUCTIONAL STRATEGIES IN JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOLS IN KWADASO MUNICIPAL, KUMASI– GHANA. International Journal of Education and Research, VII, 8, pp.49-62.
- Akyeampong, K., Pryor, J. and Ampiah, J.G., 2006. A vision of successful schooling: Ghanaian teachers' understandings of learning, teaching and assessment. *Comparative education*, 42(02), pp.155-176.
- Alhassan, A.R.K. and Abosi, C.O., 2017. Teachers' Pedagogical Competence in Adapting Curricula for Children with Learning Difficulties (LD) in Primary Schools in Ghana. *Journal of the American Academy of Special Education Professionals*, 41, p.61.
- Alhassan, A.R.K. and Abosi, O.C., 2014. Teacher effectiveness in adapting instruction to the needs of pupils with learning difficulties in regular primary schools in Ghana. Sage open, 4(1), p.2158244013518929.
- Allmark, P., Boote, J., Chambers, E., Clarke, A., McDonnell, A., Thompson, A. and Tod, A.M., 2009. Ethical issues in the use of in-depth interviews: literature review and discussion. *Research Ethics*, 5(2), pp.48-54.
- Almumen, H.A., 2020. Universal design for learning (UDL) across cultures: The appli cation of UDL in Kuwaiti inclusive classrooms. Sage Open, 10(4), p.2158244020969674.

Altinyelken, H.K., 2010. Pedagogical renewal in sub-Saharan Africa: the case of Uganda. *Comparative Education*, 46(2), pp.151-171.

- American Psychiatric Association, 2013. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Dis orders, 5th Edn. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association, 2013. Google Scholar | Crossref.
- Ametepee, L.K. and Anastasiou, D., 2015. Special and inclusive education in Ghana: Status and progress, challenges and implications. *International Journal of Educational De* velopment, 41, pp.143-152.
- Amoako, I., 2019. What's at stake in high-stakes testing in Ghana: Implication for cur riculum implementation in basic schools. *International Journal of Social Sciences & Edu cational Studies*, 5(3), p.72.

- Amua-Sekyi, E.T., 2016. Assessment, Student Learning and Classroom Practice: A Re view. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 7(21), pp.1-6.
- Ananga, E.D., 2011. Typology of school dropout: The dimensions and dynamics of dropout in Ghana. *International Journal of Educational Development*, *31*(4), pp.374-381.
- Anastasiou, D. and Kauffman, J.M., 2013, August. The social model of disability: Di chotomy between impairment and disability. In *The Journal of Medicine and Philosophy: A forum for bioethics and philosophy of medicine* (Vol. 38, No. 4, pp. 441-459). Oxford University Press.
- Anastasiou, D. and Kauffman, J.M., 2017. A social constructionist approach to disability: Implications for special education. In *Exploring Education* (pp. 365-382). Routledge.
- Anderson, J. and Boyle, C., 2019. Looking in the mirror: Reflecting on 25 years of inclusive education in Australia. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *23*(7-8), pp.796-810.
- Aquarone, F., 2021. Student experiences of democratic education and the implications for social justice. *Theory and Research in Education*, 19(1), pp.40-64.
- Armah, P.H. and Mereku, D.K., 2018. Expanding secondary school access for disadvan taged children in Ghana: implications for curriculum and assessment reforms. *Un published manuscript*, p.2.
 - Armah, P.H., 2017. Overview And Challenges of Ghana" s Education System: How to Fix to It. Reforming Ghana's Educational System Retreat organized by The Institute of Econom ics Affairs under the Youth Capacity Building Initiative.
 - Arnold, L.E., Hodgkins, P., Kahle, J., Madhoo, M. and Kewley, G., 2020. Long-term outcomes of ADHD: academic achievement and performance. *Journal of attention dis orders*, *24*(1), pp.73-85.
 - Artiles, A.J., Harris-Murri, N. and Rostenberg, D., 2021. Inclusion as social justice: Crit ical notes on discourses, assumptions, and the road ahead. In *Theory into practice* (pp. 260-268). Routledge.
 - Assembly, U.G., 1948. Universal declaration of human rights. UN General Assem bly, 302(2), pp.14-25.
 - Assembly, U.G., 1989. Convention on the Rights of the Child. United Nations, Treaty Se ries, 1577(3), pp.1-23.
 - Attah, D.A., 2010. Learning Disabilities and Academic Achievement amongst School Children in Accra (Doctoral dissertation, University of Ghana).

- Au, W., 2007. High-stakes testing and curricular control: A qualitative metasynthesis. *Ed ucational researcher*, *36*(5), pp.258-267.
- Au, W., 2010. The idiocy of policy: The anti-democratic curriculum of high-stakes test ing. *Critical Education*, 1(1).
- Avoke, M., 2002. Models of disability in the labelling and attitudinal discourse in Ghana. *Disability & Society*, 17(7), pp.769-777.
- Avramidis, E., Avgeri, G. and Strogilos, V., 2018. Social participation and friendship quality of students with special educational needs in regular Greek primary schools. *European journal of special needs education*, *33*(2), pp.221-234.
- Baroutsis, A., McGregor, G. and Mills, M., 2016. Pedagogic voice: Student voice in teach ing and engagement pedagogies. *Pedagogy, Culture & Society*, 24(1), pp.123-140.
- Basit, T., 2003. Manual or electronic? The role of coding in qualitative data analysis. *Ed ucational research*, *45*(2), pp.143-154.
- Beazley, H., Bessell, S., Ennew, J. and Waterson, R., 2009. The right to be properly re searched: Research with children in a messy, real world. *Children's Geographies*, 7(4), pp.365-378.
- Bernstein, B., 2003. *Class, codes and control: Towards a theory of educational transmission* (Vol. 3). Psychology Press.
- Black, P. and Wiliam, D., 2010. Inside the black box: Raising standards through class room assessment. *Phi delta kappan*, *92*(1), pp.81-90.
- Black, P. and Wiliam, D., 2018. Classroom assessment and pedagogy. Assessment in educa tion: Principles, policy & practice, 25(6), pp.551-575.
- Blustein, J., 2012. Philosophical and ethical issues in disability. *Journal of Moral Philoso phy*, 9(4), pp.573-587.
- Boothe, K.A., Lohmann, M.J., Donnell, K.A. and Hall, D.D., 2018. Applying the princi ples of universal design for learning (UDL) in the college classroom. *Journal of Special Education Apprenticeship*, 7(3), p.n3.
- Bouck, E.C. and Joshi, G., 2012. Functional curriculum and students with mild intellect tual disability: Exploring postschool outcomes through the NLTS2. *Education and Training in Autism and Developmental Disabilities*, pp.139-153.

- Brilleslyper, M., Ghrist, M., Holcomb, T., Schaubroeck, B., Warner, B. and Williams, S., 2012. What's the point? The benefits of grading without points. *Primus*, 22(5), pp.411-427.
- Brown, T.M. and Rodriguez, L.F., 2009. School and the co-construction of dropout. *In ternational journal of qualitative studies in education*, 22(2), pp.221-242.
- Bucholz Ed D, J.L. and Sheffler, J.L., 2009. Creating a warm and inclusive classroom environment: Planning for all children to feel welcome. *Electronic Journal for Inclusive Education*, 2(4), p.4.
- Burgess, J., 2012. The impact of teaching thinking skills as habits of mind to young chil dren with challenging behaviours. *Emotional and Behavioural Difficulties*, 17(1), pp.47-63.
- Burnard, P., Gill, P., Stewart, K., Treasure, E. and Chadwick, B., 2008. Analysing and presenting qualitative data. *British dental journal*, 204(8), pp.429-432.
- California Department of Education, 2022. Ages and Stages of Development-Child Development (CA Dept of Education). Available at: https://www.cde.ca.gov/sp/cd/re/caqdevelopment.asp (Accessed: October 31, 2022).
- Campbell, F.K., 2019. Precision ableism: A studies in ableism approach to developing histories of disability and abledment. *Rethinking History*, *23*(2), pp.138-156.
- Campbell, S., Greenwood, M., Prior, S., Shearer, T., Walkem, K., Young, S., Bywaters, D. and Walker, K., 2020. Purposive sampling: complex or simple? Research case ex amples. *Journal of research in Nursing*, 25(8), pp.652-661.
- Carter, E., Sabates, R., Rose, P. and Akyeampong, K., 2020. Sustaining literacy from mother tongue instruction in complementary education into official language of in struction in government schools in Ghana. *International Journal of Educational Develop ment*, 76, p.102195.
- Charema, J., 2010. Inclusive Education in Developing Countries in the Sub Saharan Africa: From Theory to Practice. *International Journal of Special Education*, *25*(1), pp.87-93.
- Chetty, N.D.S., Handayani, L., Sahabudin, N.A., Ali, Z., Hamzah, N., Rahman, N.S.A. and Kasim, S., 2019. Learning Styles and Teaching Styles Determine Students' Academic Performances. *International Journal of Evaluation and Research in Educa tion*, 8(4), pp.610-615.

- Cheung, A.C. and Wong, P.M., 2012. Factors affecting the implementation of curriculum reform in Hong Kong: Key findings from a large-scale survey study. *International Jour nal of Educational Management*, *26*(1), pp.39-54.
- Colley, A., 2020. To what extent have learners with severe, profound and multiple learn ing difficulties been excluded from the policy and practice of inclusive education?. *In ternational Journal of Inclusive Education*, *24*(7), pp.721-738.
- Cortiella, C. and Horowitz, S.H., 2014. The state of learning disabilities: Facts, trends and emerging issues. *New York: National center for learning disabilities*, *25*(3), pp.2-45.
- Coyne, P., Pisha, B., Dalton, B., Zeph, L.A. and Smith, N.C., 2012. Literacy by design: A universal design for learning approach for students with significant intellectual disa bilities. *Remedial and Special Education*, *33*(3), pp.162-172.
- Dalton, E.M., 2017. Beyond Universal Design for Learning: Guiding Principles to Re duce Barriers to Digital & Media Literacy Competence. *Journal of Media Literacy Edu cation*, 9(2), pp.17-29.
- Deane, K. and Stevano, S., 2016. Towards a political economy of the use of research assistants: reflections from fieldwork in Tanzania and Mozambique. *Qualitative Re search*, *16*(2), pp.213-228.
- Devi, N., 2013. Supported decision-making and personal autonomy for persons with intellectual disabilities: Article 12 of the UN convention on the rights of persons with disabilities. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 41(4), pp.792-806.
- Dignath, C., Buettner, G. and Langfeldt, H.P., 2008. How can primary school students learn self-regulated learning strategies most effectively?: A meta-analysis on self-reg ulation training programmes. *Educational Research Review*, *3*(2), pp.101-129.
- Doran, P.R., 2015. Language accessibility in the classroom: How UDL can promote suc cess for linguistically diverse learners. *Exceptionality Education International*, 25(3).
- Dreyer, L., Mostert, Y. and Gow, M.A., 2020. The promise of equal education not kept: Specific learning disabilities–The invisible disability. *African journal of disability*, 9(1), pp.1-10.
- Ede, A., 2006. Scripted curriculum: Is it a prescription for success?. *Childhood Educa tion*, 83(1), pp.29-32.

- Edwards, A.K., 2019. How Authentic Are Our Examination Results? Investigating Cau sality in Cheating Behaviours and Moral Reasoning Among Ghanaian Senior High School Students. *Education Quarterly Reviews*, *2*(4).
- Elliott, V., 2018. Thinking about the coding process in qualitative data analysis. *The Qual itative Report, 23*(11), pp.2850-2861.
- Eraut, M., 2002. Menus for choosy diners. Teachers and teaching, 8(3), pp.371-379.
- Erss, M., 2018. 'Complete freedom to choose within limits'-teachers' views of curricular autonomy, agency and control in Estonia, Finland and Germany. *The Curriculum Jour nal*, 29(2), pp.238-256.
- Finkelstein, S., Sharma, U. and Furlonger, B., 2021. The inclusive practices of classroom teachers: a scoping review and thematic analysis. *International Journal of Inclusive Educa tion*, *25*(6), pp.735-762.
- Fitz, J.A. and Nikolaidis, A.C., 2020. A democratic critique of scripted curriculum. *Journal* of *Curriculum Studies*, 52(2), pp.195-213.1
- Fleisch & Schöer, 2014; Geldenhuys & Wevers, 2013; Jones & Bender, 2002; Kruger & Adams, 2002; Lomofsky & Lazarus, 2001; Muthukrishna & Schoeman, 2010; Nel et al., 2012
- Folson, D. and Awuah, F.K., 2014. Combating examination malpractices in the basic education certificate examinations (BECE) in Ghana. *International Journal of Computer Applications*, 100(7).
- Forlin, C., 2013. Changing paradigms and future directions for implementing inclusive education in developing countries. *Asian Journal of Inclusive Education*, 1(2), pp.19-31.
- Fraser, N., 1999. Social justice in the age of identity politics: Redistribution, recognition, and participation. *Culture and economy after the cultural turn*, *1*, pp.25-52.
- Fraser, N., 2001. Recognition without ethics?. Theory, culture & society, 18(2-3), pp.21-42.
- Fraser, N., 2010. Injustice at intersecting scales: On 'social exclusion'and the 'global poor'. *European journal of social theory*, *13*(3), pp.363-371.
- Fuchs, L.S., Fuchs, D., Compton, D.L., Wehby, J., Schumacher, R.F., Gersten, R. and Jordan, N.C., 2015. Inclusion versus specialized intervention for very-low-perform ing students: What does access mean in an era of academic challenge?. *Exceptional Children*, 81(2), pp.134-157.

- Fujii, L.A., 2010. Shades of truth and lies: Interpreting testimonies of war and vio lence. *Journal of peace research*, 47(2), pp.231-241.
- Gallagher, D.J., Connor, D.J. and Ferri, B.A., 2014. Beyond the far too incessant schism: Special education and the social model of disability. *International Journal of Inclusive Ed ucation*, *18*(11), pp.1120-1142.
- Gannicott, A., 2018. Disability, Performativity, and the Able-Gaze. *EXCLAMAT!* ON, p.213.
- Garbutt, G.W., Nyabuto, E. and Natade, J.L., 2018. SUPPORT STRATEGIES TEACHERS'USE TO ASSIST LEARNERS WITH LEARNING DISABILITIES IN PUBLIC PRIMARY SCHOOLS IN TRANS-NZOIA COUNTY, KENYA. European Journal of Special Education Research.
- Gardner, H. and Hatch, T., 1989. Educational implications of the theory of multiple intelligences. *Educational researcher*, 18(8), pp.4-10.
- Gerring, J., 2004. What is a case study and what is it good for?. *American political science review*, 98(2), pp.341-354.
- Ghana Statistical Service, 2013. 2010POPULATION & HOUSING CENSUSNATIONAL ANALYTICALREPORT.Availableat:https://statsghana.gov.gh/gssmain/fileUpload/pressre
- lease/2010 PHC National Analytical Report.pdf. (Accessed: November 1, 2022).
- Ghana Statistical Service, 2014. Population and Housing Census District AnalyticalReportAmansieCentral(2010).Availableat:https://www2.statsghana.gov.gh/docfiles/2010District Report/Ashanti/AMAN
- <u>SIE%</u> 20CENTRAL.pdf. (Accessed: November 1, 2022).
- Ghana Statistical Service, 2021. Population of Regions and Districts General Report Volume 3A. Available at: https://statsghana.gov.gh/gss main/fileUpload/pressrelease/2021%20PHC%20General %20Re port%20Vol%203A_Population%20of%20Regions%20and%20Districts_181121. pdf (Accessed: November 1, 2022).
- Ghana Statistical Service, 2021. Ghana 2021 Population and Housing Census General Report Volume 3AA. Accra: Government of Ghana, pp.1-112.
- Ghana Statistical Service, 2021. Population of Regions and Districts (2021) Ghana Statistical Service. Available at:

https://statsghana.gov.gh/gssmain/fileUpload/pressrelease/2021%20PHC%20Ge neral

%20Report%20Vol%203A_Population%20of%20Regions%20and%20Districts_18 1121. pdf (Accessed: November 1, 2022).

- Ghartey-Ampiah, J., 2006. Towards Scientific Literacy for Basic School Pupils: Which Profile Dimensions are Emphasised in the Ghanaian Basic Science Curricula?. *Afri* can Journal of Educational Studies in Mathematics and Sciences, 4, pp.1-14.
- Gilmour, A.F. 2018, "Has Inclusion Gone Too Far?", Education Next, vol. 18, no. 4.
- Gilmour, A.F., Fuchs, D. and Wehby, J.H., 2019. Are students with disabilities accessing the curriculum? A meta-analysis of the reading achievement gap between students with and without disabilities. *Exceptional Children*, *85*(3), pp.329-346.
- Goodley, D., Lawthom, R., Liddiard, K. and Runswick-Cole, K., 2019. Provocations for critical disability studies. *Disability & Society*, 34(6), pp.972-997.
- Goodley, D., Liddiard, K. and Runswick-Cole, K., 2018. Feeling disability: Theories of affect and critical disability studies. *Disability & society*, *33*(2), pp.197-217.
- Goodley, D., Runswick-Cole, K. and Liddiard, K., 2016. The dishuman child. *Discourse: Studies in the cultural politics of education*, *37*(5), pp.770-784.
- Government of Ghana. (2015). Inclusive Education Policy. Accra: Republic of Ghana.
- Graham, B.E., 2010. Mother tongue education: necessary? Possible? Sustainable?. Lan guage and education, 24(4), pp.309-321.
- Gyimah, E.K., Sugden, D. and Pearson, S., 2008. An investigation into the emotional reactions to inclusion of Ghanaian mainstream teachers. *Support for Learning*, *23*(2), pp.71-79.
- Hameso, S.Y., 1997. The language of education in Africa: The key issues. *Language, culture and curriculum*, *10*(1), pp.1-13.
- Hargreaves, E., Buchanan, D. and Quick, L., 2021. Parity of participation? Primaryschool children reflect critically on being successful during schooling. *Oxford Review* of Education, 47(6), pp.770-786.
- Harper, C., Marcus, R. and Moore, K., 2003. Enduring poverty and the conditions of childhood: lifecourse and intergenerational poverty transmissions. *World develop ment*, 31(3), pp.535-554.

- Hayward, L., 2015. Assessment is learning: The preposition vanishes. Assessment in Edu cation: Principles, Policy & Practice, 22(1), pp.27-43.
- Hehir, T., 2002. Eliminating ableism in education. *Harvard educational review*, 72(1), pp.1-33.
- Hemmingson, H. and Borell, L., 2002. Environmental barriers in mainstream schools. *Child: care, health and development, 28*(1), pp.57-63.
- Hitchcock, C., Meyer, A., Rose, D. and Jackson, R., 2002. Providing new access to the general curriculum: Universal design for learning. *Teaching exceptional children*, *35*(2), pp.8-17.
- Hogan, A.J., 2019. Social and medical models of disability and mental health: evolution and renewal. *CMAJ*, *191*(1), pp.E16-E18.
- Højholt, C. and Kousholt, D., 2014. Participant observations of children's communi ties—Exploring subjective aspects of social practice. *Qualitative Research in Psychol* ogy, 11(3), pp.316-334.
- Holmes, A.G.D., 2020. Researcher Positionality--A Consideration of Its Influence and Place in Qualitative Research--A New Researcher Guide. *Shanlax International Journal* of Education, 8(4), pp.1-10.
- Hong, B.S. and Chick, K.A., 2013. Understanding Students with Learning Difficulties: How Do They Learn?. *Kappa Delta Pi Record*, 49(1), pp.30-36.
- Hungi, N., Njagi, J., Wekulo, P. and Ngware, M., 2018. Effects of language of instruction on learning of literacy skills among pre-primary school children from low-income urban communities in Kenya. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 46(2), pp.187-199.
- Jiménez, T.C., Graf, V.L. and Rose, E., 2007. Gaining access to general education: The promise of universal design for learning. *Issues in Teacher Education*, *16*(2), pp.41-54.
- Joorst, J. P. (2021) "Why Should an Ethics of Care Matter in Education?," Transfor mation in Higher Education, 6(1). doi: 10.4102/the.v6i0.127.
- Karaali, G., 2015. Metacognition in the classroom: Motivation and self-awareness of mathematics learners. *Primus*, 25(5), pp.439-452.
- Karr, V., Hayes, A. and Hayford, S., 2020. Inclusion of children with learning difficulties in literacy and numeracy in Ghana: a literature review. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, pp.1-15.

- Karunanayake, D., Madushani, K. and Vimukthi, N.D.U., 2020. The importance of iden tifying students with learning difficulty in the school context. *Asian Journal of Educa tion and Social Studies*, *12*(4), pp.8-18.
- Keddie, A., 2012. Schooling and social justice through the lenses of Nancy Fraser. *Critical Studies in Education*, *53*(3), pp.263-279.
- Kerins, P., 2014. Dilemmas of difference and educational provision for pupils with mild general learning disabilities in the Republic of Ireland. *European journal of special needs education*, 29(1), pp.47-58.
- King, A., 1995. Inquiring minds really do want to know: Using questioning to teach crit ical thinking. *Teaching of Psychology*.
- King-Sears, M.E. and Johnson, T.M., 2020. Universal design for learning chemistry in struction for students with and without learning disabilities. *Remedial and Special Edu cation*, *41*(4), pp.207-218.
- King-Sears, M.E. and Johnson, T.M., 2020. Universal design for learning chemistry in struction for students with and without learning disabilities. *Remedial and Special Edu cation*, *41*(4), pp.207-218.
- King-Sears, P., 2014. Introduction to learning disability quarterly special series on uni versal design for learning: Part one of two. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 37(2), pp.68-70.
- Kiramba, L.K., 2018. Language ideologies and epistemic exclusion. *Language and educa tion*, 32(4), pp.291-312.
- Klingner, J.K. and Vaughn, S., 1999. Students' perceptions of instruction in inclusion classrooms: Implications for students with learning disabilities. *Exceptional chil dren*, 66(1), pp.23-37.
- Kohli, A., Sharma, S. and Padhy, S.K., 2018. Specific learning disabilities: Issues that remain unanswered. *Indian journal of psychological medicine*, 40(5), pp.399-405.s
- Kurth, J.A., Miller, A.L., Toews, S.G., Thompson, J.R., Cortés, M., Dahal, M.H., de Es callón, I.E., Hunt, P.F., Porter, G., Richler, D. and Fonseca, I., 2018. Inclusive edu cation: Perspectives on implementation and practice from international experts. *In tellectual and Developmental Disabilities*, 56(6), pp.471-485.
- Kuyini, A.B. and Mangope, B., 2011. Student Teachers' Attitudes and Concerns about Inclusive Education in Ghana and Botswana. *International Journal of whole schooling*, 7(1), pp.20-37.

- Kwapong, O.A.T.F., 2021. Promoting assessment for learning to ensure access, equity and improvement in educational outcomes in Ghana. *Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies in Education*, 10(SI), pp.39-56.
- Latasha, H., 2020. John Dewey: A look at his contributions to curriculum. *Academicus International Scientific Journal*, 11(21), pp.142-150.
- Learning Disabilities Association of America (2022) Types of learning disabilities. Avail able at: https://ldaamerica.org/types-of-learning-disabilities/ (Accessed: August 04, 2022).
- Lee, M. and Van Vlack, S., 2018. Teachers' emotional labour, discrete emotions, and classroom management self-efficacy. *Educational Psychology*, *38*(5), pp.669-686.
- Lin, A.M., 2015. Researcher positionality. Research methods in language policy and planning: A practical guide, 7, pp.21-32.
- Lister, A., 2013. The "mirage" of social justice: Hayek against (and for) Rawls. *Critical Review*, 25(3-4), pp.409-444.
- Lloyd, C., 2008. Removing barriers to achievement: a strategy for inclusion or exclu sion?. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *12*(2), pp.221-236.
- Lundy, L., 2007. 'Voice'is not enough: conceptualising Article 12 of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. *British educational research journal*, 33(6), pp.927-942.
- Lundy, L., 2018. In defence of tokenism? Implementing children's right to participate in collective decision-making. *Childhood*, *25*(3), pp.340-354.
- Mackellar, J., 2013. Participant observation at events: theory, practice and potential. In ternational Journal of Event and Festival Management.
- Maclellan, E., 2014. How might teachers enable learner self-confidence? A review study. *Educational Review*, 66(1), pp.59-74.
- Madaus, G. and Russell, M., 2010. Paradoxes of high-stakes testing. *Journal of Educa tion*, 190(1-2), pp.21-30.
- Majoko, T., 2019. Teacher key competencies for inclusive education: Tapping pragmatic realities of Zimbabwean special needs education teachers. Sage Open, 9(1), p.2158244018823455.

- Mand, J., 2007. Social position of special needs pupils in the classroom: a comparison between German special schools for pupils with learning difficulties and integrated primary school classes. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 22(1), pp.7-14.
- Mannion, J. and Mercer, N., 2016. Learning to learn: improving attainment, closing the gap at Key Stage 3. *The Curriculum Journal*, *27*(2), pp.246-271.
- Mantey, E.E., 2017. Discrimination against children with disabilities in mainstream schools in Southern Ghana: Challenges and perspectives from stakeholders. *Interna tional Journal of Educational Development*, *54*, pp.18-25.
- Marino, M.T., Gotch, C.M., Israel, M., Vasquez III, E., Basham, J.D. and Becht, K., 2014. UDL in the middle school science classroom: Can video games and alternative text heighten engagement and learning for students with learning disabilities?. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 37(2), pp.87-99.
- Mavrou, K. and Symeonidou, S., 2014. Employing the principles of universal design for learning to deconstruct the greek-cypriot new national curriculum. *International Journal* of Inclusive Education, 18(9), pp.918-933.
- Mayne, F., Howitt, C. and Rennie, L., 2018. Rights, power and agency in early childhood research design: Developing a rights-based research ethics and participation planning framework. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, 43(3), pp.4-14.
- McManus, D.A., 2001. The two paradigms of education and the peer review of teach ing. *Journal of Geoscience Education*, 49(5), pp.423-434.
- McMorran, C. and Ragupathi, K., 2020. The promise and pitfalls of gradeless learning: responses to an alternative approach to grading. *Journal of Further and Higher Educa tion*, 44(7), pp.925-938.
- Meo, G., 2008. Curriculum planning for all learners: Applying universal design for learn ing (UDL) to a high school reading comprehension program. *Preventing School Failure: Alternative Education for Children and Youth*, *52*(2), pp.21-30.
- Meyer, C.B., 2001. A case in case study methodology. Field methods, 13(4), pp.329-352.
- Miciak, J. and Fletcher, J.M., 2020. The critical role of instructional response for identi fying dyslexia and other learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 53(5), pp.343-353.
- MINISTRY OF EDUCATION SCIENCE AND SPORTS TEACHING SYLLABUS FOR ENGLISH LANGUAGE (JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL 1-3). (2007). [online]

Available at: <u>https://nacca.gov.gh/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/ENGLISH-</u>LANGUAGE-JHS-1-3.pdf [Accessed 28 Oct. 2022].

- Mishna, F., 2003. Learning disabilities and bullying: Double jeopardy. *Journal of learning disabilities*, *36*(4), pp.336-347.
- Mitchell, B.S., Kern, L. and Conroy, M.A., 2019. Supporting students with emotional or behavioral disorders: State of the field. *Behavioral Disorders*, 44(2), pp.70-84.
- MoE (2018) 'Ministry of education Republic of Ghana national pre-tertiary education curriculum framework', p. 101.
- Mohammed Gunu, I., 2018. Alternatives to school exclusion in Ghana: changing the rhythm of dealing with truancy in Ghanaian high schools. *SAGE Open*, 8(4), p.2158244018805361.
- Molbaek, M., 2018. Inclusive teaching strategies-dimensions and agendas. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 22(10), pp.1048-1061.
- Molosiwa, S., Mukhopadhyay, S. and Moswela, E., 2014. Accessing the general curricu lum for students with learning disabilities: Challenges and opportunities. *MIER Jour nal of Educational Studies Trends and Practices*, pp.111-122.
- Moore, T.P., McArthur, M. and Noble-Carr, D., 2018. More a marathon than a hurdle: towards children's informed consent in a study on safety. *Qualitative Research*, 18(1), pp.88-107.
- Musara, E., Grant, C. and Vorster, J.A., 2021. Inclusion as Social Justice: Nancy Fraser's Theory in the South African Context. *Handbook of Social Justice Interventions in Education*, pp.39-58.
- National Health Service (2022) Learning Disabilities. Available at: https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/learning-disabilities/ (Accessed : August 04, 2022)
- National Research Council, 2012. Education for life and work: Developing transferable knowledge and skills in the 21st century. National Academies Press.
- Nations, U., 1994. The Salamanca statement and framework for action on special needs education. *Salamanca*.
- Nguyen, P., Webel, C., Yeo, S. and Zhao, W., 2022. Elementary teachers' agency: the role of perceived professional space and autonomy. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, pp.1-22.

- Nketsia, W., 2017. A cross-sectional study of pre-service teachers' views about disability and attitudes towards inclusive education. *International Journal of Research Studies in Ed ucation*, *6*(3).
- Nketsia, W., 2018. Inclusive education policy and practice in Ghana: Air castle or realistic goal?. In *Challenging Inclusive Education Policy and Practice in Africa* (pp. 69-86). Brill.
- Nketsia, W., Opoku, M.P., Saloviita, T. and Tracey, D., 2020. Teacher educators' and teacher trainees' perspective on teacher training for sustainable development. *Journal of Teacher Education for Sustainability*, 22(1).
- Norman, Q.A., Dey, N.E.Y., Ansah, K.O., Arthur-Holmes, F., Duah, H.O. and Agbadi, P., 2021. Relationship between mothers'/caregivers' reported learning difficulty and internalizing symptoms (anxiety and depression) of children aged 5–17 years in Ghana. Research in Developmental Disabilities, 119, p.104108.
- Ntuli, E. and Traore, M., 2013. A study of Ghanaian early childhood teachers' percep tions about inclusive education. *The Journal of the International Association of Special Ed ucation*, 14(1), pp.50-57.
- O'Keeffe, M., 2009. The rarely heard voice: Students with moderate general learning disability speak of their experiences in mainstream schools (Doctoral dissertation, Dublin City University).
- Obeng, C., 2007. Teacher's Views on the Teaching of Children with Disabilities in Gha naian Classrooms. *International Journal of Special Education*, 22(1), pp.96-102.
- Okyere, C., Aldersey, H.M. and Lysaght, R., 2019. The experiences of children with in tellectual and developmental disabilities in inclusive schools in Accra, Ghana. *African journal of disability*, 8(1), pp.1-11.
- Ozturk, N., 2017. An analysis of teachers' self-reported competencies for teaching met acognition. *Educational Studies*, *43*(3), pp.247-264.
- Palinkas, L.A., Horwitz, S.M., Green, C.A., Wisdom, J.P., Duan, N. and Hoagwood, K., 2015. Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and policy in mental health and mental health services research*, 42(5), pp.533-544.
- Parks, A.N. and Bridges-Rhoads, S., 2012. Overly scripted: Exploring the impact of a scripted literacy curriculum on a preschool teacher's instructional practices in math ematics. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 26(3), pp.308-324.
- Pashler, H., McDaniel, M., Rohrer, D. and Bjork, R., 2008. Learning styles: Concepts and evidence. *Psychological science in the public interest*, *9*(3), pp.105-119.

- Peng, P. and Fuchs, D., 2016. A meta-analysis of working memory deficits in children with learning difficulties: Is there a difference between verbal domain and numerical domain?. *Journal of learning disabilities*, 49(1), pp.3-20.
- Perkins, J.M., Kim, R., Krishna, A., McGovern, M., Aguayo, V.M. and Subramanian, S.V., 2017. Understanding the association between stunting and child development in low-and middle-income countries: Next steps for research and intervention. *Social Science & Medicine*, 193, pp.101-109.
- Perry, J., Lundie, D. and Golder, G., 2019. Metacognition in schools: what does the lit erature suggest about the effectiveness of teaching metacognition in schools?. *Edu cational* Review, 71(4), pp.483-500.
- Petersen, A., 2016. Perspectives of special education teachers on general education cur riculum access: Preliminary results. *Research and Practice for Persons with Severe Disabili ties*, 41(1), pp.19-35.
- Peterson, A., Hattam, R., Zembylas, M. and Arthur, J. eds., 2016. *The palgrave international handbook of education for citizenship and social justice*. Palgrave Macmillan UK.
- Plonsky, L., 2011. The effectiveness of second language strategy instruction: A metaanalysis. *Language learning*, 61(4), pp.993-1038.
- Pugach, M.C. and Warger, C.L., 2001. Curriculum matters: Raising expectations for stu dents with disabilities. *Remedial and Special Education*, 22(4), pp.194-213.
- Punch, S., 2002. Research with children: The same or different from research with adults?. *Childhood*, 9(3), pp.321-341.
- Quennerstedt, A. and Quennerstedt, M., 2014. Researching children's rights in education: Sociology of childhood encountering educational theory. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 35(1), pp.115-132.
- Rao, K., Smith, S.J. and Lowrey, K.A., 2017. UDL and intellectual disability: What do we know and where do we go?. *Intellectual and developmental disabilities*, *55*(1), pp.37-47.
- Rawls, J., 2004. A theory of justice. In Ethics (pp. 229-234). Routledge.
- Reay, D. and Wiliam, D., 1999. 'I'll be a nothing': structure, agency and the construction of identity through assessment [1]. *British educational research journal*, 25(3), pp.343-354.
- Resnick, D.P. and Resnick, L.B., 1985. Standards, curriculum, and performance: A his torical and comparative perspective. *Educational Researcher*, *14*(4), pp.5-20.
- Resolution, G.A., 1990. Convention on the Rights of the Child. United Nations.

- Scarparolo, G. and MacKinnon, S., 2022. Student voice as part of differentiated instruct tion: students' perspectives. *Educational Review*, pp.1-18.
- Schinske, J. and Tanner, K., 2014. Teaching more by grading less (or differently). *CBE Life Sciences Education*, *13*(2), pp.159-166.
- Schmoker, M. and Marzano, R.J., 1999. Realizing the promise of standards-based educa tion. *Educational leadership*, *56*, pp.17-21.
- Schwartz, M., 2006. For whom do we write the curriculum?. Journal of curriculum stud ies, 38(4), pp.449-457.
- Shaeffer, S., 2019. Inclusive education: A prerequisite for equity and social justice. Asia Pacific Education Review, 20(2), pp.181-192.
- Shepard, L.A., 2019. Classroom assessment to support teaching and learning. The ANNALS of the Academy of Political and Social Science, 683(1), pp.183-200.
- Shkedi, A., 1998. Can the curriculum guide both emancipate and educate teachers?. *Cur riculum Inquiry*, *28*(2), pp.209-229.
- Shyman, E., 2016. The reinforcement of ableism: Normality, the medical model of disa bility, and humanism in applied behavior analysis and ASD. *Intellectual and development tal disabilities*, *54*(5), pp.366-376.
- Singal, N., Sabates, R., Aslam, M. and Saeed, S., 2020. School enrolment and learning outcomes for children with disabilities: findings from a household survey in Paki stan. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 24(13), pp.1410-1430.
- Smith, S.J., Rao, K., Lowrey, K.A., Gardner, J.E., Moore, E., Coy, K., Marino, M. and Wojcik, B., 2019. Recommendations for a national research agenda in UDL: Out comes from the UDL-IRN preconference on research. *Journal of Disability Policy Stud ies*, 30(3), pp.174-185.
- Snowling, M.J. (2013) Early identification and interventions for dyslexia: a contemporary view, Pub Med Central (PMC). Available at: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/arti</u> cles/PMC4538781/ (Accessed: November 2, 2022).
- Snowling, M.J., Duff, F., Petrou, A., Schiffeldrin, J. and Bailey, A.M., 2011. Identification of children at risk of dyslexia: the validity of teacher judgements using 'Phonic Phases'. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 34(2), pp.157-170.

- Snyder, R.F., 1999. The relationship between learning styles/multiple intelligences and academic achievement of high school students. *The high school journal*, *83*(2), pp.11-20.
- Song, Y., 2017. To what extent is Universal Design for Learning "universal"? A case study in township special needs schools in South Africa.
- Sunthonkanokpong, W. and Murphy, E., 2019. Quality, equity, inclusion and lifelong learning in pre-service teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education for Sustainabil ity*, 21(2), pp.91-104.
- Timberlake, M.T., Thomas, A.B. and Barrett, B., 2017. The allure of simplicity: Scripted curricula and equity. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 67, pp.46-52.
- Tyson, W. and Roksa, J., 2017. Importance of grades and placement for math attain ment. *Educational Researcher*, *46*(3), pp.140-142.
- Unicef, 1989. Convention on the Rights of the Child.
- UNICEF, 2020. Ghana Education Fact Sheets 2020 Analyses for learning and equity using MICS data MICS-EAGLE. [online] UNICEF, pp.1-56. Available at: https://data.unicef.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/G... PDF file> [Ac cessed 3 June 2022].
- UNICEF, D., 2021. Seen, Counted, Included: Using data to shed light on the well-being of children with disabilities.
- United Nations. General Assembly, 1949. Universal declaration of human rights (Vol. 3381). Department of State, United States of America.
- United Nations. General Assembly, 2007. Convention on the rights of persons with disabilities and optional protocol. UN.
- United Nations., 2016. Sustainable development goals report 2016. UN.
- Unity, A., 1999. African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child. *Addis Ababa: African Unity.*
- Vaismoradi, M., Turunen, H. and Bondas, T., 2013. Content analysis and thematic anal ysis: Implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study. *Nursing & health sci* ences, 15(3), pp.398-405.
- Vo, T.K.A., 2018. Evaluation models in educational program: Strengths and weak nesses. VNU Journal of Foreign Studies, 34(2).
- Wentzel, V.D., 2016. Primary school teachers' experiences of providing learning support for learners with mild intellectual disabilities (Doctoral dissertation, University of South Africa).

- Williams, B., 2006. Meaningful consent to participate in social research on the part of people under the age of eighteen. *Research Ethics*, 2(1), pp.19-24.
- Willoughby, M.T., Piper, B., Kwayumba, D. and McCune, M., 2019. Measuring executive function skills in young children in Kenya. *Child Neuropsychology*, 25(4), pp.425-444.
- World Education Forum, 2000, April. The Dakar Framework for Action: education for all: meeting our collective commitments. In *Framework report adopted by the World Edu cation Forum in Dakar, April 26–28*. Paris: UNESCO.
- Worthy, J., Lammert, C., Long, S.L., Salmerón, C. and Godfrey, V., 2018. "What If We Were Committed to Giving Every Individual the Services and Opportunities They Need?" Teacher Educators' Understandings, Perspectives, and Practices Surround ing Dyslexia. *Research in the Teaching of English*, 53(2), pp.125-148.
- Wu, X. and Newman, M., 2008. Engage and Excite All Learners Through a Visual Lit eracy Curriculum. *Online Submission*.
- Wu, X., 2010. Universal Design for Learning: A Collaborative Framework for Designing Inclusive Curriculum. *ie: inquiry in education*, 1(2), p.n2.
- Yeboah, R., Abonyi, U.K. and Luguterah, A.W., 2019. Making primary school science education more practical through appropriate interactive instructional resources: A case study of Ghana. *Cogent Education*, 6(1), p.1611033.
- Yin, R. (2018) 'Designing case studies: Identifying cases and establishing the logic of your case study', in R. Yin, *Case study research: Design and methods*[6th]. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, pp. 77-84.
- Yin, R.K., 2009. Case study research: Design and methods (Vol. 5). sage.